# CHD Article on Big-Picture Look at Current Pandemic Beneficiaries Accepted by Peer-Reviewed Journal

CHD Article on Big-Picture Look at Current Pandemic Beneficiaries Accepted by Peer-Reviewed Journal

An article by Children's Health Defense on how the pandemic facilitated a financial, tech, biopharmaceutical and military-intelligence push for centralized, technocratic control has been accepted by the International Journal of Vaccine Theory, Practice and Research.

by <u>Children's Health Defense Team</u>, <u>The Defender</u> December 14, 2020

"Planned Surveillance and Control by Global Technocrats: A Big-Picture Look at the Current Pandemic Beneficiaries," a peer-reviewed article by Children's Health Defense, has been accepted for publication in the journal, <u>International Journal of Vaccine Theory, Practice and Research</u>. The journal was launched in 2020 by John W. Oller, Jr., Ph.D. (editor-in-chief) and Christopher A. Shaw, Ph.D. (senior editor) "to make independent research, free from constraints of monetary, political, or any other undisclosed influence, about vaccine theory and practice freely accessible."

The Children's Health Defense article, which will

appear in the journal by year's end, assesses how the pandemic has facilitated a financial, tech, biopharmaceutical and military-intelligence push for centralized, technocratic control.

## Here's the article:

### **Abstract**

Global financial patterns and pronouncements point to a seismic overhaul of governance and financial systems that is playing out beneath the surface of the Covid-19 pandemic, reaching far beyond the health domain. Increased centralized control has the potential to create an unbridgeable chasm between a tiny handful of winners and a majority of losers. To foster an integrated analysis of the technocratic and financial forces and agendas at play, this rapid review identifies some of the pandemic's principal beneficiaries across the interwoven financial, tech, biopharmaceutical, and military-intelligence sectors, assessing developments in the context of the accelerating global push for technocratic consolidation and control. The evidence suggests that Trojan horse coronavirus vaccines may challenge bodily integrity and informed consent in entirely new ways, transporting invasive technologies into people's brains and bodies. Technologies such as brain-machine interfaces, digital identity tracking devices, and cryptocurrency-compatible chips would contribute to the central banking goal of replacing currencies with digital transaction and identification systems and creating a global control grid that connects the world population to the military-pharma-intelligence cloud of the global technocrats. Moreover, using vaccines as a delivery vehicle for surveillance technologies cancels any legal liability.

Keywords: Biopharmaceuticals; central banks; Covid-19 pandemic; digital identity; Operation Warp Speed; technocracy; vaccines

### Introduction

On March 11, 2020, the World Health Organization (WHO) upgraded a reportedly novel coronavirus from a global health emergency (as of January 30) to a global pandemic, having given the name "Covid-19" to the newly minted disease associated with the virus (Forster, 2020; World Health Organization, 2020a). If one examines actions taken both before and since the WHO's March decree, it seems evident that many highly placed individuals and sectors were able to strategically position themselves to benefit from the declared crisis (Children's Health Defense, 2020b). At the same time, with a "new form of economic shock" being imposed worldwide under cover of Covid-19 (Lagarde, 2020), it has become apparent that old-fashioned corporate profiteering is far from the whole story.

In fact, global financial patterns and pronouncements point to a seismic overhaul of governance and financial systems that is playing out beneath the surface of the pandemic, reaching far beyond the health domain. These developments highlight a disturbing push for global technocracy — a form of centralized, expert-led control over resource production and consumption that the Wall Street Journal has characterized as "anti-democratic rule by elites who think they know better" (Wood, 2018, 2020; Fitts, 2020a; Schinder, 2020; Schumacher, 2020; White, 2020). In the U.S., many of the actions unfolding behind the scenes are also benefiting from a climate of institutionalized secrecy enabled by the October 2018 adoption of a game-changing policy statement (FASAB Statement 56), which turned financial disclosure rules upside-down to allow the U.S. government and its contractors to maintain secret books (Federal Accounting Standards Advisory Board, 2018; Ferri & Lurie, 2018).

As 2020's rapid-fire events suggest, substantially increased centralized control and secrecy have the potential to create an unbridgeable chasm between a tiny handful of elite winners

and a majority of upper and lower middle class losers. In early June, CNBC's Wall Street analyst Jim Cramer heatedly pointed out the fact that the pandemic had already produced "one of the greatest wealth transfers in history" (Clifford, 2020). Others have echoed these observations, describing the "monumental transfer of wealth from the bottom of the economic ladder to the top" (Barnett, 2020; Kampf-Lassin, 2020). In comparison to the benefits flowing to large corporations and billionaires, Cramer bluntly observed that pandemic-related restrictions have had a "horrible effect" on America's smallbusiness economy, with a similar pattern on display outside the U.S. (Clifford, 2020). Even the World Economic Forum which has promoted many of the structural changes now underway at its annual Davos meetings — acknowledges the "asymmetric nature" of Covid-19-related hardships and the "greater ferocity and velocity" of the pandemic's impact on populations already under stress before 2020 (World Economic Forum, 2020).

By early fall, fifty million Americans (many with already high burdens of debt) had lost jobs; financial forecasters were issuing warnings about further layoffs; and millions of the still-employed were earning less than pre-pandemic (Andriotis, 2020). In addition, the bulk of the trillions in federal stimulus (which by early May exceeded the gross domestic product of all but six nations worldwide) had made its way to large corporations; Forbes reported that roughly 70 percent of the initial \$350 billion intended for struggling small businesses went to large companies (Simon, 2020). Observers suggest that by channeling taxpayer bailouts to the companies that already had the greatest ability to withstand the shutdowns, the largest players have been able to gain even more of a "stranglehold" over the economy (Kampf-Lassin, 2020).

As U.S. billionaires' wealth increased by almost a trillion dollars (a weekly average of \$42 billion), weekly jobless claims, requests for food bank assistance, and reports of

addiction, overdoses, depression, and suicide began "shatter[ing] all historical records" (Feeding America, n.d.; Alcorn, 2020; Americans for Tax Fairness, 2020; Baldor & Burns, 2020; Community FoodBank of New Jersey, 2020; Dubey et al., 2020; Ettman et al., 2020; Hollyfield, 2020; Lerma, 2020; Prestigiacomo, 2020; Schwarz, 2020; Sergent et al., 2020; Thorbecke, 2020; Wan & Long, 2020). Outside the U.S., the situation is similar (Bueno-Notivol et al., 2020). As a marker of the global surge in hunger, the Nobel Committee awarded its 2020 Peace Prize to the World Food Programme, prompting the agency's head to warn that the world is "on the brink of a hunger pandemic" that could result in "famines of biblical proportions" in the coming year (Lederer, 2020).

In November, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) released data identifying over 100,000 excess U.S. deaths "indirectly" associated with the pandemic (Rossen et al., 2020), including a "stunning 26.5% jump" in excess deaths in young adults in their mid-twenties through mid-forties (Prestigiacomo, 2020). Commenting on these mortality data which reflect "a death count well beyond what [researchers] would normally expect" (Preidt, 2020) - the former U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) Commissioner Scott Gottlieb voiced his suspicion that "a good portion of the deaths in that younger cohort were deaths due to despair," including drug overdoses (Squawk Box, 2020). University researchers writing about mortality in JAMA concurred that "Excess deaths attributed to causes other than COVID-19 could reflect deaths . . . resulting from disruptions produced by the pandemic" (Woolf et al., 2020), including "spillover effects . . . such as delayed medical care, economic hardship or emotional distress" (Preidt, 2020). Multilateral entities like the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) emphasize that it will be essential to assess the long-term impact of "confinement and deteriorating financial conditions" on mortality and warn that the social and economic fallout is likely to be "significant" (Morgan et al., 2020).

As an ideology, technocracy is recognized for exalting knowledge and expertise as the principal sources of legitimate power and authority and for asserting that there is "one best way" that only "the experts" (e.g., engineers, scientists, and doctors) can determine (Burris, 1989). However, critics of technocracy have long pointed out that, particularly in crisis situations, the know-how, "discretionary interventions" and seemingly "elastic" power claimed by technocrats can end up blurring the line between useful expertise and "arbitrary rule" (White, 2020). Moreover, technocrats typically resist attempts to make explicit "the non-rational attributes of technocratic decision-making" (Burris, 1989).

With the noticeable absence of any cost-benefit analysis and the increasingly "non-rational" justifications being put forth for Covid-19 restrictions (Handley, 2020; Kristen, 2020; Kulldorff et al., 2020; The Reaction Team, 2020) — as well as the economic, political, social, and cultural changes rolling out at dizzying speed — it is important to try to understand the technocratic and financial agendas at play. Three increasingly interwoven sectors (Big Finance, Big Tech, and Big Pharma) are reaping rewards from Covid-19, benefiting from close relationships with the military-intelligence apparatus (Glaser, 2020; Usdin, 2020). This rapid review seeks to (1) identify some of the pandemic's principal beneficiaries (financial and otherwise) across these sectors, and (2) assess these parties' actions in the context of the accelerating global push for technocratic consolidation and control through invasive surveillance.

### **Methods**

Rapid reviews are used to synthesize evidence in a streamlined manner, abbreviating the timeline and requirements of more involved systematic reviews (Ganann et al., 2010). A rapid review is particularly well suited to emerging current event sequences, and the dynamic Covid-19-related situation certainly qualifies. Though not exhaustive, rapid reviews make

it possible to quickly summarize available evidence across multiple disciplines, whether for the purpose of informing policy-making and decision-making or to identify patterns and take stock of the bigger picture.

For the purposes of this broad overview of current events, we relied primarily on the so-called grey literature as well as media accounts (from both the legacy media and independent journalists) and various online sources. We also consulted relevant peer-reviewed literature. Notably, while the peer-review process is ordinarily slow-moving, Covid-19-related studies have been making their way through the pipeline at breakneck speed (Packer, 2020).

Examples of sources consulted for this review include conventional and alternative financial commentary; webpages and communications from public health agencies, international organizations, and universities; individual blogs and commentary; and peer-reviewed studies cataloguing the impact of Covid-19 restrictions.

# **Big Finance**

Assisted by the media, commentators have had an easy time framing the events of 2020 principally as a health crisis. With each passing month, however, those claims wear thinner (Barnett, 2020). In a comprehensive analysis titled The State of Our Currencies, former U.S. Assistant Secretary of Housing Catherine Austin Fitts (2020a) offers a broader and more instructive interpretation. Informed by close attention to financial patterns, Fitts asserts that the "shock doctrine" measures being imposed under cover of Covid-19 are helping lay the train tracks for a new global central banking machine and a technocratic "regulatory and economic model that permits far greater central control."

Fitts calls attention to G7 central bankers' August 2019 approval in Jackson Hole, Wyoming of a plan called "Going Direct" (Bartsch et al., 2019) that makes the case for a novel

"blurring [of] the lines between government fiscal policy and central bank monetary policy" (Martens & Martens, 2020). Drafted months before Covid-19, the plan — co-branded by the World Economic Forum (n.d.) as "the Great Reset" — evokes the prospect of a serious economic downturn and "unusual circumstances" that could be used to justify "unprecedented" global measures (Bartsch et al., 2019).

Fitts (2020a) postulates that central bankers have both a short-term aim (to extend the existing dollar-based reserve currency system) and an ambitious longer-term goal: to implement a "new global governance and financial transaction system, and gather the power necessary to herd all parties into the new system". Characterizing these aspirations as nothing short of ending currency as we know it, Fitts suggests that the top-down digital-currency-based model being promoted a replacement could end up sidelining traditional intermediaries and instead directly furnish populations with something akin to a "credit at the company store". Spelling out the implications of such a model, Fitts notes that with the help of digital surveillance and a social credit system, the central-bank-controlled "credit" could easily be "adjusted or turned off on an individual basis". General Manager Agustín Carstens of the Bank for International Settlements (BIS) — the central bank of central banks — recently acknowledged as much, stating that in stark contrast to cash, a Central Bank Digital Currency (CBDC) would give central banks "absolute control" over CBDC use "and the technology to enforce" CBDC rules and regulations (International Monetary Fund, 2020). With a vaccine-injected digital surveillance program in individuals, the CBDC would have dictatorial power at the level of individual buying and selling.

Fitts' analysis suggests that central bankers began laying the groundwork for the desired global transition well in advance of the coronavirus mayhem. In 2019 alone, G7 finance ministers endorsed a cryptocurrency action plan in July; in August, the

G7 central bankers approved "Going Direct"; in September, the U.S. Federal Reserve ("the Fed") started making hundreds of billions of dollars in loans "direct" to Wall Street trading houses; and in October, the BIS issued a major report on global cryptocurrencies (Bank for International Settlements, 2019; Helms, 2019; Fitts, 2020a; Martens & Martens, 2020). In the middle of the frenzy of central bank activity in October, the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation (along with the World Economic Forum and Johns Hopkins Center for Health Security) held the well-publicized "pandemic tabletop exercise" called Event 201, which played out a global coronavirus outbreak scenario strikingly similar to 2020's actual events (Center for Health Security, n.d.).

In January 2020, U.S. corporations witnessed a record number of CEO departures (Ausick, 2020; Marinova, 2020) — a mass exodus that strategically allowed over 200 departing executives to sell their stock at or near the market high (see Table 1). Other wealthy and influential insiders also engaged in surprisingly well-timed stock market transactions. For example, following a late-January, behind-closed-doors briefing about the virus (which had yet to affect a single American), certain U.S. senators sold hundreds of thousands of dollars of stock, "unloading shares that plummeted in value a month later" (Lane, 2020). The world's wealthiest person, Amazon CEO Jeff Bezos, sold nearly \$4.1 billion over an 11-day period in early February after having also sold \$2.8 billion in shares in August 2019 (Palmer, 2020).

Table 1. U.S. CEO Departures in January 2020

Fact	Comments	
219 CEO departures overall	-Record-setting number of departures	
	-40 percent higher year over year	
	-Average age 55.7 years (versus 60.7 years in 2019)	
Key sectors affected	-Technology (250% more than Jan. 2019: 35 vs. 10)	
	-Health Care/Products (18 departures)	
	-Hospitals (18 departures)	
Selected companies affected	Credit Suisse, Disney, Fastly, Groupon, Hulu, IBM, L	
-	Brands, LinkedIn, Mastercard, Match Group,	
	Salesforce, T-Mobile	

Sources: Ausick, 2020; ChallengerGray, 2020

As the U.S. government turned on the stimulus spigot in March, the Fed sustained its irregular intervention in the U.S. economy. By the summer of 2020, the Fed had expanded its balance sheet by \$2.9 trillion — much of it unaccounted for, according to Fed-watcher John Titus (2020) - and financial observers were warning that "the market is no longer the biggest factor in selecting [economic] winners and losers" (Whalen, 2020). Titus (2020) concurs with this assessment, baldly characterizing 2020's events as a Fed-led "coup d'état". Titus (2014) has been chronicling major financial forces and legal changes since the 2008 financial crisis, describing how central banks are not only able to "loot" the American people "in broad daylight" but can do so without fear of prosecution — probably because, as Titus and Fitts (2020a) both point out, the Department of Justice depends on Fed member banks for its financial operations.

The coronavirus stimulus has provided abundant financial opportunities advantageous to Fed member banks. Over a two-week period in April, for example, large banks earned \$10 billion in fees (ranging from 1 to 5 percent) simply for processing the government's loans to businesses (Sullivan et al., 2020). Class-action lawsuits subsequently alleged that the banks prioritized larger loans (and larger companies) in

order to garner the largest fees, while shutting out "tens of thousands" of eligible but smaller businesses (Sullivan et al., 2020). Serving as lender to the parent company of a national restaurant chain, Fed member bank JPMorgan Chase (the largest and most profitable bank in the U.S.) earned a \$100,000 fee for a single "one-time transaction for which it assumed no risk and could pass through with fewer requirements than for a regular loan" (Sullivan et al., 2020).

In September, Senator Marco Rubio (Chairman of the Senate Committee on Small Business and Entrepreneurship) wrote to the JPMorgan Chase CEO expressing "alarm" about allegations that JPMorgan employees "may have been involved in potentially illegal conduct" in the distribution of Paycheck Protection Program and Economic Injury Disaster Loan funds (Rubio, 2020). Bloomberg later confirmed the possibility of Covid-19-related banking abuse on a wide scale (David, 2020). Importantly, this is not a new pattern of behavior for the U.S. banking behemoth. Since 2002 (and primarily since the 2008 financial crisis), JPMorgan Chase has paid out at least \$42 billion in settlements for questionable, unethical, or illegal behavior (Fitts, 2019); its public-facing Wikipedia page lists involvement in 22 different "controversies," including the economically shattering Enron and Madoff scandals ("JPMorgan Chase", n.d.). Nevertheless, JPMorgan continues to earn glowing accolades from the financial community. In June 2020, Forbes urged investors to "bank on the best" in the uncertain Covid-19 environment (Trainer, 2020), citing JPMorgan's post-2009 "industry-leading profitability" and asserting that the bank is exceptionally well positioned to expand its market share both during and post-pandemic. In October, JPMorgan rolled out a new smartphone credit card reader designed to compete with Square and PayPal (Son, 2020).

# **Big Tech**

By July 2020, global billionaires' wealth had surged to an all-time high of \$10.2 trillion — an increase of 27.5 percent

since April, and a 41.3 percent increase for tech billionaires (Phillipps, 2020). U.S. billionaires accrued a significant share of this pandemic wealth bonus, increasing their worth by \$845 billion from mid-March to mid-September and prompting the observation that "for American billionaires specifically, things have never looked better" (Lerma, 2020). As a whole, U.S. billionaires' wealth reached the equivalent of almost one-fifth of the U.S. gross domestic product, with four tech billionaires (Jeff Bezos, Bill Gates, Elon Musk, and Mark Zuckerberg) plus Warren Buffett seeing their total wealth climb by 59 percent (da Costa, 2020). Calling attention to Bezos, in particular, the Institute for Policy Studies described his surge in wealth as "unprecedented in modern financial history", requiring "a real-time hour-by-hour tracker" to keep up (Collins et al., 2020).

The companies with which top-tier billionaires are affiliated include Amazon and Amazon Web Services (Bezos), Apple (Tim Cook), Facebook (Zuckerberg), Google/Alphabet (Larry Page and Sergey Brin), Microsoft (Steve Ballmer and Gates), Oracle (Larry Ellison), Zoom (Eric Yuan), and the variety of companies (including Neuralink, SpaceX, and Tesla) spearheaded by Musk (Alcorn, 2020; Collins et al., 2020; Toh, 2020). In July, as Bloomberg described these companies' "outsized influence on U.S. markets", it noted that they are as wellsituated to profit from the U.S. shutdown as they are to take advantage of a recovering Europe and Asia — a "one-two punch" that has already increased FAANG companies' market (Facebook, Amazon, Apple, Netflix, and Google, plus Microsoft) by 62 percent (Ritholtz, 2020). Suggesting that Silicon Valley will go down in history as "the standout sector" (Divine, 2020a), a U.S. News analyst unabashedly recommended Facebook as a 2020 "best buy" because "it's gobbling up the world, and reasonable people could argue that if privacy is dying, individual investors may as well profit alongside Silicon Valley" (Divine, 2020b).

Covid-19 has provided Big Tech (and Big Telecom) with an opportunity to bring a range of controversial technologies further out into the open, despite many unresolved concerns about safety and ethics (Boteler, 2017; Gohd, 2017; Ross, 2018; Boyle, 2019; Feiner, 2019; Markman, 2019; Plautz, 2019; Zhang et al., 2019; Bajpai, 2020; Goodwin, 2020; Gyarmathy, 2020; McGovern, 2020; Novet, 2020; Reuters, 2020; Tucker, 2020; U.S. Department of Defense, 2020). Singly and in combination, the technologies (some of which are listed in Table 2) have the potential to usher in unprecedented societal changes, strengthening technocrats' ability to control many facets of daily life. Artificial intelligence (AI), 5G, "smart" utility meters, and the Internet of Things (IoT), for example, are rapidly and fundamentally changing the nature of cities, businesses, and homes — what Fitts (2020a) calls the "final mile" - forming an essential part of the strategy to convert the economic model to a technocratic model that uses AI and software to achieve centrally controlled resource allocation.

Table 2. Covid-19 and the Rollout of Control Technologies

Category	Description	Selected Companies Developing or Promoting the Technology
Artificial intelligence (AI)	Computer (or robot) ability to perform tasks associated with human intelligence	Amazon, Facebook, Google/Alphabet, Microsoft, Tesla
Augmented reality	Computer data (text, 3D objects, video) overlaid onto real-world objects	Apple, Microsoft, Google/Niantic, Snap
Bioelectronics	Application of electronics to biology and medicine	Galvani Bioelectronics (partnership of Verily/Alphabet and GlaxoSmithKline), Synchron
Brain-machine interface	Communication to/from an implanted human (or animal) brain and an external electronic device	Blackrock Microsystems, Neuralink
Fifth-generation (5G) wireless	Wireless technology (new portions of spectrum; civilian/military uses)	
Genetically modified (GM) mosquitoes	Male mosquitoes programmed to produce female mosquitoes that die before adulthood	Oxitec and Gates Foundation
Internet of Things (IoT)	Network of physical objects connected to the Internet and other devices, including "smart" meters	Amazon, Apple, AT&T, Cisco, Google, IBM, Intel, Microsoft, Samsung, SpaceX
Lab-grown "food"	Synthetic biology ("cellular agriculture") approach making products marketed as "food"	Sergey Brin (Google), Bill Gates (Microsoft), Peter Thiel (PayPal)
Molecule printers	RNA "microfactories" for mRNA vaccine production	CureVac, Tesla
Nanotechnology	Manipulation of atoms and molecules to control chemical properties (numerous applications)	Apple, Google, Intel, Microsoft, Neuralink
Robotics	Programmable machines performing autonomously or semi-autonomously, sometimes using AI	Amazon, Microsoft
Satellites (video surveillance)	Advanced imaging satellites delivering real-time, continuous video planet-wide	EarthNow (Gates-funded)
Smart cities	IoT sensors and technologies collecting data and connecting components city-wide	Amazon, Google, Microsoft, Tesla

In October 2020, the World Economic Forum — the Great Reset's front-row marketer — released a report on the future of jobs, describing the significant displacement of workers resulting from the pandemic and the related global restructuring that the organization has been taking the opportunity to promote (Petzinger, 2020). With automation and Covid-19 causing a "double-disruption" that is not only accelerating job destruction in the short term but "shrinking opportunities" in the longer term, the report solemnly pronounced a "new division of labour between humans, machines and algorithms" (World Economic Forum, 2020). Well before the pandemic, Amazon had established a robot-centric system at its fulfillment centers, with a process focused on "limit[ing] movement of people [and] let[ting] robots move everything" (Masud, 2019). This downsizing of humans has apparently served Amazon well; by May 2020, Amazon's e-commerce business had shot up by 93 percent compared to the previous May (Klebnikov, 2020).

A September 2020 survey showed that many other companies plan to substantially boost their spending on AI and machine learning, citing Covid-19 as their rationale for prioritizing "the adoption of new technologies that enhance and enable automation" (Shein, 2020). Observers also predict, however, that the AI gold rush will lead to even more market consolidation and control by Amazon and three other big Covid-19 winners — Alphabet, Facebook, and Microsoft. These four companies, according to Forbes, have the "scale to push the envelope", the "talent and the technology to perfect [AI]", and the computing power to dominate the field (Markman, 2019). Amazon already controls nearly 46 percent of the worldwide public cloud-computing infrastructure that is a key backstop for AI functions such as parallel processing and the digestion of Big Data (Atlantic.Net, 2018; Nix, 2019).

Before Covid-19, consumer rejection of 5G wireless technology had been growing (Castor, 2020). However, the imposition of social distancing measures, remote learning, and online work

requirements has provided the telecommunications industry with a ready-made pretext to fast-forward 5G's deployment while attempting to burnish the industry's unfavorable public image. Taking advantage of virus fears, Big Tech and Big Telecom are claiming that 5G can help enable "a future in which business, health care and human interaction must be at more than an arm's length" (Wasserman, 2020). Forbes has praised communication service providers for responding to the coronavirus lockdowns "with a sense of urgency, purpose and empathy" (Wilson, 2020). Describing areas requiring more "advanced connectivity", a technology expert at Deloitte Consulting cited the example of "cameralytics" (video surveillance) "to help worker safety and social distancing" (Howell, 2020). Whatever the rationale, the reality on the ground has been a massive increase in U.S. telecom companies' capital spending on 5G and a "full steam ahead" rollout of spectrum and infrastructure that has placed the U.S. "ahead of (Knight, 2020; Ludlum, 2020). The European Commission is now attempting to follow the U.S.'s lead by pushing for the removal of "regulatory hurdles" and making the case that 5G will aid the region's post-coronavirus economic recovery (McCaskill, 2020).

Covid-19 has also brought another of Big Tech's interests into sharper focus: food. Billionaires such as Bill Gates and Peter Thiel have, for some time, been investing in biotech start-ups that aim to produce, in a lab, stem-cell-based "meat", "fish", "dairy", and "breastmilk" (Kerr, 2016; Kosoff, 2017; Beres, 2020; Wuench, 2020). These start-ups and their investors have been only too happy to position the burgeoning industry as a partial solution to pandemic-related food insecurity and supply chain interruptions (Galanakis, 2020; Pereira & Oliveira, 2020; Yeung, 2020), welcoming Covid-19 as an "accelerator" as well as an opportunity to overcome consumer skepticism (Siegner, 2019; Morrison, 2020). In addition, as the coronavirus breathes new life into the term "sustainability" — long used by technocrats as a cover term

for more centralized control (Wood, 2018) — global partners like the United Nations and the World Economic Forum are making the improbable claim that the complex, high-dollar, lab-created food substitutes (which require genetically stable cell lines, bioreactors, "edible scaffolds", and cell culture media) are a "sustainable" option (Whiting, 2020). The biopharma giant Merck is also getting in on the "cultured meat" action, offering to make its "extensive knowledge of the relevant science and biotechnology" available to companies seeking to overcome "critical technological challenges" (Whiting, 2020). Merck frequently collaborates with the Gates Foundation, including in the development of Covid-19 vaccines (Lardieri, 2020).

# **Big Pharma**

In September 2019, an annual Gallup poll reported that the restaurant industry was America's top-ranked and most-liked among the 25 industries regularly assessed by the polling group (McCarthy, 2019). Sadly, less than a year later the Independent Restaurant Coalition predicted the permanent demise of up to 85 percent of independent restaurants (Jiang, 2020). In contrast, the pharmaceutical industry came in "dead last" in the 2019 poll, despite \$9.6 billion spent annually on direct-to-consumer advertising and another \$20 billion on marketing to health professionals (McCarthy, 2019; Schwartz & Woloshin, 2019). The U.S. is one of only two countries in the world that allows drug companies to market directly to consumers and, in non-election years, roughly 70 percent of news outlets' advertising revenues come from pharma (Solis, 2019).

The pharmaceutical industry's history of "fraud, bribery, lawsuits and scandals" is well known (Compton, n.d.), and no less a figure than Bill Gates has suggested that the public perceives Big Pharma as "kind of selfish and uncooperative"; however, Mr. Gates and Fortune magazine propose that Covid-19 may offer the industry an opportunity for "redemption" (Leaf,

2020). The stage may have been set for Big Pharma's year of opportunity in January, when JPMorgan Chase held its 38th annual invitation-only health care conference. The business press describes the yearly conference as "one of the biggest biotech dealmaking events, often setting the tone for funding rounds, partnerships and mergers and acquisitions" (Leuty, 2020). Thus, just when the coronavirus ball was getting rolling, the conference brought an estimated 20,000 venture capitalists, investment bankers, and drug development executives and entrepreneurs to San Francisco to hear keynote addresses by JPMorgan's and GlaxoSmithKline's CEOs and to stoke expectations of a strong year for the biotech-pluspharma chimera known as "biopharma" (JPMorgan, n.d.; Leuty, 2020; Lipschultz, 2020). In 2014, McKinsey & Company described the investment opportunities in biopharmaceuticals as "big and growing too rapidly to ignore", with an annual growth rate more than double that of conventional pharma and a 20 percent share of global pharmaceutical revenues (Otto et al., 2014).

A few weeks after the JPMorgan conference — and well before any Covid-19 deaths in the U.S. — the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) helped ensure that significant pandemic benefits would flow into the biopharma and medical space. HHS did so by issuing a declaration (on February 4) making vaccines and all Covid-19-related medical countermeasures immune from legal liability (HHS, 2020a). On March 6, roughly a week after the first reported coronavirus death, President Trump sweetened the pot by signing into law the first in a series of emergency stimulus packages, earmarking 40 percent of the \$8.3-billion bill for vaccines and drugs under terms the pharmaceutical industry openly dictated (Karlin-Smith, 2020).

Following the February 4 HHS declaration eliminating legal liability, Bill and Melinda Gates instantly pledged \$100 million in funding for coronavirus vaccine research and treatments, followed by another \$150 million in mid-April

(Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, 2020; Voytko, 2020). When Operation Warp Speed followed, making untold billions available for research and development of therapeutics and vaccines at taxpayer expense (see Table 3), dozens of biopharma companies jumped into the fray (HHS, n.d.). Catherine Austin Fitts notes that a system that exempts from liability anything labeled as a "vaccine" amounts to "an open invitation to make billions . . . particularly where government regulations and laws can be used to create a guaranteed market through mandates" (Fitts, 2020b). Moreover, each time the CDC's Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) adds a given vaccine to the CDC schedule, it is not only the equivalent of a "golden ticket" for the vaccine manufacturer but also directly benefits the CDC, which owns dozens of vaccine-related patents and routinely shares licensing agreements with manufacturers (Taylor, 2017; Children's Health Defense, 2019).

Currently, there is one injury for every 39 vaccinations administered (2.6%), often resulting in a "disastrous outcome of life-altering iatrogenic illnesses" (Harvard Pilgrim Health Care, n.d.; Kennedy Jr., 2019; Kristen, 2019). A CDC study published in JAMA in 2016 reported that one in five young children (19.5%) under age five who were admitted to emergency rooms for drug reactions were suffering from vaccine injuries (Shehab et al., 2016). Early clinical trial results and Covid-19 vaccines' use of an array of experimental, neverbefore-approved technologies suggest that comparable (or worse) levels of injury could follow the rollout of coronavirus vaccines (Children's Health Defense, 2020a, 2020c, 2020d, 2020e). The Moderna and Pfizer vaccines, for example, feature mRNA molecules that are known to be "intrinsically unstable and prone to degradation", with an inflammatory component that risks dangerous immune reactions (Feuerstein, Garde, & Joseph, 2020; Jackson et al., 2020; Wadhwa et al., 2020). Assuming the same vaccine injury rate of 2.6 percent, Operation Warp Speed's projected vaccination of roughly 25

million Americans per month (Owermohle, 2020b) could conceivably result in 3.9 million injuries over just the first six months. (Given that the leading vaccines will require two initial doses and probable boosters thereafter, this figure could even be an underestimate.) If Bill Gates and other technocrats succeed in their declared aspiration to manufacture billions of doses of coronavirus vaccine and "get them out to every part of the world" (Gates, 2020), the scale of injury would not only be unprecedented but could open a lucrative, long-term gateway to the wider drug market to manage the injuries (Kristen, 2019).

Table 3. <u>U.S. Taxpayer Monies Awarded to Pharmaceutical and Other Companies via Operation Warp Speed</u>\* (March-October, 2020), in Millions (M) or Billions (B)

Date	Amount	Company	Funding Focus
March 30	\$456M	Johnson & Johnson/Janssen	Vaccine
April 16	\$483M	Moderna	Vaccine (Phase 1)
May 12	\$138M	ApiJect	Syringes
May 21	\$1.2B	AstraZeneca/University of Oxford	Vaccine
June 1	\$628M	Emergent BioSolutions	Vaccine/drug manufacturing
June 11	\$204M	Corning	Glass vials
June 11	\$143M	SiO2 Materials Science	Glass-coated plastic vials
July 7	\$450M	Regeneron	Antiviral antibody treatment
July 7	\$1.6B	Novavax	Vaccine
July 22	\$1.95B	Pfizer	Vaccine
July 26	\$472M	Moderna	Vaccine (Phase 3)
July 27	\$265M	Fujifilm/Texas A&M University	Vaccine manufacturing
July 31	\$2B	Sanofi/GlaxoSmithKline	Vaccine
August 4	\$160M	Grand River Aseptic Mfg (GRAM)	Vaccine/drug manufacturing
August 5	\$1B	Johnson & Johnson/Janssen	Vaccine (manufacturing)
August 11	\$1.5B	Moderna	Vaccine (manufacturing)
August 14	n/a	McKesson (existing contract)	Vaccine distribution
October 9	\$486M	AstraZeneca	Monoclonal antibodies
October 13	\$31M	Cytiva	Vaccine "consumables"

\*HHS note on Operation Warp Speed funding: "Congress has directed almost \$10 billion to this effort through supplemental funding, including the CARES Act. Congress has also appropriated other flexible funding. The almost \$10 billion specifically directed includes more than \$6.5 billion designated for countermeasure development through BARDA and \$3 billion for NIH research."

By mid-October, 44 candidate vaccines were in clinical evaluation worldwide, with another two hundred or so in the pipeline (Agrawal et al., 2020; World Health Organization, 2020b). Furnishing predictably uncritical coverage ensured by the pharmaceutical industry's strategic entanglements with the

media, scientists, and medical journals, the press has been telling the public that the vaccines will play "an important role in most response scenarios", including "'sav[ing] the world' in worse scenarios" and serving as an "insurance policy against continued health and economic shocks" (Agrawal et al., 2020). Only a handful of journalists have called attention to Big Pharma's pandemic profiteering, pointing out that "insiders at companies developing experimental vaccines and treatments . . . aren't waiting until they finish the job to collect their reward" (Wallack, 2020).

An October piece in the Boston Globe cited the example of Moderna (Wallack, 2020). It took Moderna a mere three weeks after Bill Gates' initial funding installment to send its first batch of experimental vaccine to research and patent partner, the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID), leading to an immediate surge in share price of 28 percent (Lee, 2020; Loftus, 2020). By early April, Moderna's CEO had become an overnight billionaire; by October, he had sold nearly \$58 million in stock, followed by another \$2 million in mid-November, just ahead of the company's intended filing for vaccine Emergency Use Authorization (Nagarajan, 2020; Tognini, 2020; Wallack, 2020). Meanwhile, Moderna's chief medical officer has been "systematically liquidating all of his company stock" - about \$70 million -"in a series of pre-planned trades that have made him roughly \$1 million richer each week" (Wallack, 2020). Thus far this year, company insiders have sold \$309 million in stock versus under \$2 million in 2019, fueling suspicion that they may be "downplaying possible obstacles to goose stock prices — and increase their personal profits" (Wallack, 2020). Also among those selling Moderna stock options is Moncef Slaoui, the former Moderna board member and former GlaxoSmithKline executive who now heads up Operation Warp Speed (Rozsa & Spencer, 2020).

From Moderna's perspective, the Covid-19 vaccine represents a

lifeline, rescuing the company from a shaky bottom line due to its prior inability to bring any products to market (Garde, 2017; Nathan-Kazis, 2020). Other biopharma companies formerly on the skids are likewise poised to make record profits from the coronavirus (Webb & Diego, 2020). Characterizing the business model for Covid-19 (and other) vaccines as a "great scheme" - particularly given the HHS-guaranteed, risk-free environment — a watchdog group spokesman told the Boston Globe, "Taxpayers cover the upfront investment costs and shoulder any downside, while their [biopharma's] executives and shareholders can capture the upside if their drugs pan out and are shoveling obscene amounts of money into their pockets throughout the process" (Wallack, 2020). In the words of a business school professor, "You announce a sliver of positive hope about a product and your stock price goes up," even though "the chances of that product panning out might be relatively low" (Wallack, 2020). In 2020, the company Vaxart saw its per-share stock price rise from 27 cents to a high of \$17.49 (Wallack, 2020).

Rolling Stone journalist Matt Taibbi (2020) describes Covid-19 as "the ultimate cash cow," a "subsidy-laden scam," and a legal opportunity for "giant-scale gouging", quoting a legislator who admits that while the public is paying for the research and manufacturing, "the profits will be privatized". Writing in August about how the government-subsidized business model played out for Gilead's drug remdesivir, Taibbi (2020) recounted: "Gilead, a company with a market capitalization of more than \$90 billion, making it bigger than Goldman Sachs, develops an antiviral drug with the help of \$99 million in American government grant money. Though the drug may cost as little as \$10 per dose to make, and is being produced generically in Bangladesh at about a fifth of the list price, and costs about a third less in Europe than it does in the U.S., Gilead ended up selling hundreds of thousands of doses at the maximum conceivable level, i.e., the American privateinsurance price — which, incidentally, might be about 10 times

what it's worth, given its actual medical impact."

Always a major lobbying presence on Capitol Hill, the pharmaceutical industry has been more lavish than usual with its political spending in 2020, donating over \$11 million to individual candidates involved with health care policy and related political action committees (Facher, 2020a). Although the overall amounts represent a pittance for companies earning tens of billions a year, pharma and its lobbying groups recognize that "small chunks of corporate change", when strategically allocated, "can have a significant impact" (Facher, 2020b). Coronavirus vaccine frontrunner Pfizer, the second-largest drug and biotech company in the world and the fourth-highest earner of vaccine revenues (Statista, n.d.; Hansen, 2020), has been the top political spender, likely laying the groundwork for its November 20 filing for Emergency Use Authorization for its coronavirus vaccine (Chander, 2020; Children's Health Defense, 2020d). Pfizer has also benefited from repeated endorsements from the financial community and self-proclaimed spokesmen like Bill Gates (Speights, 2020a, 2020b).

# The Military-Intelligence Complex

Traditional vaccines have their fair share of safety problems, but coronavirus and other 21st-century vaccines promise to challenge bodily integrity and informed consent in entirely new ways, particularly given their strong reliance on various forms of nanotechnology (Health and Environment Alliance, 2008; Li et al., 2009; Chauhan et al., 2020; Children's Health Defense, 2020a). Many of the technologies being rolled into Covid-19 vaccines and their delivery systems originated in the military sphere or benefited from Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) funding. DARPA has had a Biological Technologies Office since 2014 and, since the emergence of Covid-19, has specifically directed many of its pandemic-related efforts toward coronavirus therapeutics and vaccines (Gallo, 2020). Far from being suspect, the military's role has

been celebrated. A BioCentury report optimistically suggested in March that as an agency "that specializes in turning science fantasies into realities", DARPA might offer the "best hopes" for Covid-19 biotech solutions due to its willingness to pursue "high-risk, high-reward technologies", set goals "that defy conventional wisdom", and go after its goals with a "laser" focus (Usdin, 2020).

One of the principal DARPA-incubated vaccine technologies to gain prominence in the Covid-19 era are the nucleic acid (mRNA and DNA) vaccines that turn the human body into its own "bioreactor" (Ghose, 2015; Usdin, 2020). Vaccines using mRNA (such as Moderna's and Pfizer's) — which developers compare to "software" (Garde, 2017) and praise for "programmability" (Al-Wassiti, 2019) — target the cell's cytoplasm and rely on delivery technologies such as lipid nanoparticles to "ensure stabilization of mRNA physiological conditions" (Wadhwa et al., 2020). DNA vaccines (such as Inovio's) are intended to penetrate all the way into a cell's nucleus and come with the risk of "integration of exogenous DNA into the host genome, which may cause severe mutagenesis and induced new diseases" (Zhang, Maruggi, Shan, & Li, 2019). Describing the scientific community's early doubts about nucleic acid vaccines — arising from the potential for "many things" to go wrong — a DARPA program manager recently noted, "It was something that was much too risky for groups like the NIH to fund" (Usdin, 2020).

Risks aside, DARPA and vaccine manufacturers are attracted to one chief benefit of nucleic acid vaccines: They can be developed much more quickly and cheaply. Other military-initiated technologies are also coming into view with Covid-19 vaccines. These include electroporation, which applies a high-voltage electrical pulse to make cell membranes permeable to a vaccine's foreign DNA (Inovio Pharmaceuticals, 2020); syringe-injected biosensors that enable continuous wireless monitoring of vital signs and body chemistry (Peer, n.d.; Profusa, n.d.;

Diego, 2020b; Tucker, 2020); and the quantum-dot-based infrared detectors that are under discussion as a tool for tracking vaccination status (Johnson, 2011; Trafton, 2019). DARPA has also played a leading role in developing and funding technologies that "blur the lines between computers and biology", including brain-machine interfaces and neuromonitoring and mind-reading devices (CB Insights, 2019; Gent, 2019; Tullis, 2019).

Some of Moderna's earliest funding came from DARPA, which awarded the company \$25 million in 2013 to develop the mRNA platform that has become a key feature of its coronavirus vaccine (Usdin, 2020). Other DARPA beneficiaries now involved in efforts to develop Covid-19 vaccines or therapeutics include AbCellera Biologics, CureVac, Inovio Pharmaceuticals, Regeneron Pharmaceuticals, and Vir Biotechnology; some of AbCellera's partners include major players like Pfizer and Gilead (Usdin, 2020).

The Pentagon's involvement in coronavirus-related efforts goes well beyond DARPA-funded research. Four-star General Gustave Perna is serving as chief operating officer of Operation Warp Speed alongside chief advisor Moncef Slaoui. General Perna, in charge of U.S. Army Materiel Command, oversees the global supply chain for over 190,000 U.S. Army employees (HHS, 2020b). For the first time ever, the distribution of the eventual coronavirus vaccines is being planned as a "joint venture" between the CDC and the Pentagon, with the latter overseeing "all the logistics of getting the vaccines to the right place, at the right time, in the right condition" (Owermohle, 2020a). In a CBS "60 Minutes" appearance in early November, General Perna indicated that Operation Warp Speed already had doses of (currently unapproved) vaccine and syringes stockpiled and protected by armed guards, and intends to get them out the door "within 24 hours" of vaccine approval and delivered "to every zip code in this country" (Martin, 2020).

The Pentagon has indicated that private-sector involvement could be a key feature of the distribution strategy, and the private sector is positioning itself to participate. Merck, for example, is testing drone delivery of vaccines in partnership with Volansi, Inc., a company that provides "ondemand" drone services for the military (Landi, 2020; Simmie, 2020). In July, Merck's CEO set the stage for its logistics involvement by describing vaccine distribution as "even a harder problem" than the "scientific conundrum of coming forward with a vaccine that works" (Murray & Griffin, 2020).

Outside the pharmaceutical arena, technological transformations that are speeding the world toward more centralized control also reveal the influence of the military-intelligence sector. For example, Amazon Web Services has held cloud-computing contracts with the CIA since 2013, with the original \$600 million contract extending to all 17 intelligence agencies (Konkel, 2014). In October of 2019, the Department of Defense awarded the \$10 billion JEDI cloud computing contract to Microsoft, a decision that Amazon has unsuccessfully disputed in court (Sandler, 2020). In early 2020, the U.S. Navy awarded a cloud computing contract to Leidos (Leidos, 2020).

5G, too, relies in part on the high-range millimeter-wave spectrum previously used almost entirely by the military for "non-lethal" crowd dispersal weapons (Joint Intermediate Force Capabilities Office, n.d.). In October, the Department of Defense announced it would spend \$600 million to test "dualuse" applications of 5G to enhance the U.S. military's "leapahead capabilities", including applications such as 5G-enabled augmented/virtual reality, 5G-enabled "smart" warehouses, and 5G technologies "to aid in Air, Space, and Cyberspace lethality" (U.S. Department of Defense, 2020).

Both 5G and cloud computing are critical components of the Big Data and IoT build-out that is enabling the conversion of individual data into the "new oil" (Fitts, 2020a), and both

have exploded in 2020 (Howell, 2020; Klebnikov, 2020). The technologies are essential to the "centrally controlled digital financial transaction systems" envisioned by central bankers, who plan to rely on seamless data flows to and from "every smartphone, community, and home without exception" (Fitts, 2020a).

### **Discussion**

As more individuals and organizations connect the technocratic dots and look beneath the coronavirus pandemic's seductively simple surface, it should become increasingly apparent that the pandemic profiteers do not have people's best interests at heart. In The State of Our Currencies and other pandemicrelated writings, Catherine Austin Fitts (2020a, 2020b) strongly emphasizes the importance of accepting that what is transpiring in the financial, tech, biopharmaceutical, and military-intelligence sectors is interconnected. Part of this involves recognizing that the coronavirus vaccines currently dominating the headlines represent something likely to go far beyond the simple health intervention being held out by scientists and officials as a panacea. Instead, the evidence suggests that Covid-19 vaccines are intended to serve as a Trojan horse to transport invasive technologies into people's brains and bodies. These technologies could include brainmachine interface nanotechnology, digital identity tracking devices, technology that can be turned on and off remotely, and cryptocurrency-compatible chips (Fitts, 2020b).

In Fitts' (2020a, 2020b) view, this type of intimate access — achieved "without notice, disclosure, or compensation" — represents the "final inch" of interest to technocrats. Together with external technologies to control behavior (Max, 2020), such access could permit the achievement of several goals: (1) replacing currencies with a digital transaction system, digital identification, and tracking (an "embedded credit card system"); (2) creating a global control grid that connects the population to the military-intelligence clouds;

and (3) obtaining continuous access to valuable individual data on a 24/7 basis (Fitts, 2020b). Countries in West Africa are already piloting a venture by the Gates Foundation, the Gates-funded GAVI vaccine alliance, and Mastercard that "marks a novel approach towards linking a biometric digital identity system, vaccination records, and a payment system into a single cohesive platform" (Diego, 2020a). As Fitts (2020b) summarizes, "Just as Gates installed an operating system in our computers, now the vision is to install an operating system in our bodies and use 'viruses' to mandate an initial installation followed by regular updates". The "neat trick", as Fitts sees it, is that the use of vaccines as the delivery vehicle cancels out legal liability.

It is noteworthy that Bill Gates announced that he was stepping down from the Microsoft board of directors on March 13 — the same day that President Trump declared the pandemic a national emergency (Haselton & Novet, 2020). That same month, the Pentagon reaffirmed its intention for the JEDI cloudcomputing contract to go to Microsoft (Rash, 2020; Sun, 2020). By distancing himself from the appearance of conflicts of interest with Microsoft's Defense Department commitments and the Pentagon's subsequent role in Operation Warp Speed, Mr. Gates had more freedom to make the rounds and begin promoting worldwide vaccination and digital certificates 2020). Gates has been less successful in distracting attention from other potential conflicts of interest. An exposé by The Nation (ironically also published in March) showed that the Gates Foundation gives billions to corporations in which the foundation holds stocks and bonds — including all of the major pharmaceutical companies — creating a "welter of conflicts of interest" (Schwab, 2020). A dozen years ago, around the time of the 2007-2008 financial crisis, the Los Angeles Times outlined the Gates Foundation's numerous holdings in a number of notoriously "destructive or unethical" companies (Piller et al., 2007).

Mr. Gates is not the only party strenuously promoting digital IDs and "no-escape" financial tracking (marketed under the benevolent guise of "financial inclusion"). In October, Kristalina Georgieva, the International Monetary Fund's (IMF's) Managing Director, evoked "a world in which digital is the way in which financial transactions take place" and made it clear that she views universal digital IDs as a nonnegotiable requirement for moving in the "right direction" (International Monetary Fund, 2020). Georgieva has, not unhappily, described Covid-19 as a "once in a lifetime pandemic" (Bello, 2020).

Georgieva's remarks should be examined in the context of a proposal by the U.S. House of Representatives to bestow the IMF with \$3 trillion "no-strings-attached" U.S. dollars as "coronavirus relief aid" (Huessy, 2020; Roberts, 2020). A U.S. taxpayer-funded gift of this magnitude would be unprecedented and would increase the IMF's lending resources (called Special Drawing Rights or SDRs) by as much as 10-fold (Roberts, 2020). 2020's events (including global debt entrapment and actual or potential food shortages) and the IMF's bullying track record (Bello, 2020) suggest that the IMF could then wield the \$3 trillion as a weapon, strong-arming countries into accepting an array of unwanted measures such as digital identities, forced vaccination, and eventually (as the World Economic Forum predicts), the relinquishment of private property (World Economic Forum, 2016). As a step in this general direction, the IMF has strongly praised India's leadership in biometric identification systems. It celebrates the "delivery of social benefits through direct electronic payments to eligible bank account holders", but glosses over the systems' vulnerability to "unauthorized access" and the data breaches that are already rampant (Jha, 2018).

While current prospects for ordinary citizens certainly appear challenging, nothing is a foregone conclusion. Large-scale protests against the curtailment of civil rights have occurred and continue to occur in many countries, most notably in Germany (Depuydt, 2020). The Great Barrington Declaration — a statement crafted by public health scientists from Harvard, Stanford, and Oxford — has garnered signatures from over 12,000 scientists, over 35,000 medical practitioners, and nearly 639,000 citizens from around the world, all concerned about "the damaging physical and mental health impacts of the prevailing COVID-19 policies" (Kulldorff et al., 2020). Similarly, an Appeal authored in May by Archbishop Carlo Maria Viganò, former Apostolic Nuncio to the United States, gathered 40,000 signatures within a few days, with the signatories (religious leaders, doctors, journalists, lawyers, and other professionals) all seeking to draw attention to the threats to sovereignty and freedom that pandemic-related mandates have unleashed (Tosatti, 2020). Archbishop Viganò has also penned severe critiques of the Great Reset, describing its architects as "a global elite that wants to subdue all of humanity, imposing coercive measures [and a health dictatorship] with which to drastically limit individual freedoms and those of entire populations" (Viganò, 2020).

One of the signatories of Archbishop Viganò's Appeal is attorney Robert F. Kennedy, Jr., founder and chief legal counsel of Children's Health Defense, an organization dedicated to ending childhood epidemics by working eliminate harmful exposures, holding those responsible accountable, and establishing stronger safeguards. In late October, Kennedy recorded a 19-minute video message to people around the world, describing the "coup d'état by big data, by big telecom, by big tech, by the big oil and chemical companies and by the global public health cartel" (Kennedy Jr., 2020). In his closing remarks, Kennedy also indicated that citizens who wish to maintain their freedoms cannot afford to remain complacent: "You are on the front lines of the most important battle in history, and it is the battle to save democracy, and freedom, and human liberty, and human dignity from this totalitarian cartel that is trying to rob us

simultaneously, in every nation in the world, of the rights that every human being is born with."

### References

Agrawal, G., Conway, M., Heller, J., Sabow, A., & Tolub, G. (2020, July 29). On pins and needles: Will COVID-19 vaccines "save the world"? McKinsey & Company. <a href="https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/pharmaceuticals-a-nd-medical-products/our-insights/on-pins-and-needles-will-covid-19-vaccines-save-the-world">https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/pharmaceuticals-a-nd-medical-products/our-insights/on-pins-and-needles-will-covid-19-vaccines-save-the-world</a>

Al-Wassiti, H. (2019, December 10). mRNA therapy: a new form of gene medicine. The Startup. <a href="https://medium.com/swlh/mrna-therapy-a-new-form-of-gene-medicine-5d859dadd1e">https://medium.com/swlh/mrna-therapy-a-new-form-of-gene-medicine-5d859dadd1e</a>

Alcorn, C. (2020, September 17). US billionaires' fortunes have skyrocketed \$845 billion since March. CNN Business. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2020/09/17/business/us-billionaire-wealth-increase-pandemic/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2020/09/17/business/us-billionaire-wealth-increase-pandemic/index.html</a>

Americans for Tax Fairness. (2020, July 16). Billionaires' pandemic wealth gains burst through \$700B. <a href="https://americansfortaxfairness.org/issue/billionaires-pandemic-wealth-gains-burst-700b/">https://americansfortaxfairness.org/issue/billionaires-pandemic-wealth-gains-burst-700b/</a>

Andriotis, A. (2020, September 20). No job, loads of debt: Covid upends middle-class family finances. The Wall Street Journal. <a href="https://archive.is/mZAme">https://archive.is/mZAme</a>

Atlantic.Net. (2018, January 10). How is the cloud enabling artificial

intelligence? https://www.atlantic.net/hipaa-compliant-cloud-h
osting-services/cloud-enabling-artificial-intelligence/

Ausick, P. (2020, February 13). CEO departures begin 2020 at record pace. Business Insider. <a href="https://markets.businessinsider.com/news/stocks/ceo-d">https://markets.businessinsider.com/news/stocks/ceo-d</a> epartures-begin-2020-at-record-pace-1028903688

Bajpai, P. (2020, August 26). Microsoft and 5G: How MSFT is paving the way for its future. Nasdaq. <a href="https://www.nasdaq.com/articles/microsoft-and-5g%3A-how-msft-is-paving-the-way-for-its-future-2020-08-26">https://www.nasdaq.com/articles/microsoft-and-5g%3A-how-msft-is-paving-the-way-for-its-future-2020-08-26</a>

Baldor, L. C., & Burns, R. (2020, September 27). Military suicides up as much as 20% in COVID era. AP News. <a href="https://apnews.com/article/virus-outbreak-air-force-stress-archive-army-2be5e2d741c1798fad3f79ca2f2c14dd">https://apnews.com/article/virus-outbreak-air-force-stress-archive-army-2be5e2d741c1798fad3f79ca2f2c14dd</a>

Bank for International Settlements. (2019, October 18). Investigating the impact of global stablecoins. G7 Working Group on Stablecoins. <a href="https://www.bis.org/cpmi/publ/d187.pdf">https://www.bis.org/cpmi/publ/d187.pdf</a>

Barnett, G. D. (2020, October 19). Has anyone noticed that the world's billionaires during the Covid fraud are getting richer while everyone else is facing poverty? LewRockwell.com. <a href="https://www.lewrockwell.com/2020/10/gary-d-barnett/has-anyone-noticed-that-the-worlds-billionaires-during-the-covid-fraud-are-getting-richer-while-everyone-else-is-facing-poverty/">https://www.lewrockwell.com/2020/10/gary-d-barnett/has-anyone-noticed-that-the-worlds-billionaires-during-the-covid-fraud-are-getting-richer-while-everyone-else-is-facing-poverty/</a>

Bartsch, E., Boivin, J., Fischer, S., & Hildebrand, P. (2019, August). Dealing with the next downturn: From unconventional monetary policy to unprecedented policy coordination. BlackRock Investment Institute. <a href="https://www.blackrock.com/corporate/literature/whitepaper/bii-macro-perspectives-august-2019.pdf">https://www.blackrock.com/corporate/literature/whitepaper/bii-macro-perspectives-august-2019.pdf</a>

Bello, W. (2020, October 14). How the IMF and World Bank turned a pandemic into a public relations stunt. Counterpunch. <a href="https://www.counterpunch.org/2020/10/14/how-the-imf-and-world-bank-turned-a-pandemic-into-a-public-relations-stunt/">https://www.counterpunch.org/2020/10/14/how-the-imf-and-world-bank-turned-a-pandemic-into-a-public-relations-stunt/</a>

Beres, D. (2020, October 14). Beyond meat: Are you ready for lab-grown salmon? Big Think. <a href="https://bigthink.com/technology-innovation/lab-grown-f">https://bigthink.com/technology-innovation/lab-grown-f</a> ish?rebelltitem=1#rebelltitem1

Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation. (2020, April 15). Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation expands commitment to global COVID-19 response, calls for international collaboration to protect people everywhere from the virus [Press Release]. <a href="https://www.gatesfoundation.org/Media-Center/Press-Releases/2020/04/Gates-Foundation-Expands-Commitment-to-COVID-19-Response-Calls-for-International-Collaboration">https://www.gatesfoundation-Expands-Commitment-to-COVID-19-Response-Calls-for-International-Collaboration</a>

Boteler, C. (2017, December 4). Innovator of the Year: Tesla.

Smart

Dive. <a href="https://www.smartcitiesdive.com/news/innovator-of-the-year-tesla/510173/">https://www.smartcitiesdive.com/news/innovator-of-the-year-tesla/510173/</a>

Boyle, A. (2019, October 29). Bill Gates-backed Pivotal Commware raises \$10M as it ramps up 5G hardware. GeekWire. <a href="https://www.geekwire.com/2019/pivotal-commware-reels-10m-financing-ramps-5g-wireless-antennas/">https://www.geekwire.com/2019/pivotal-commware-reels-10m-financing-ramps-5g-wireless-antennas/</a>

Bueno-Notivol, J., Gracia-García, P., Olaya, B., Lasheras, I., López-Antón, R., & Santabárbara, J. (2020). Prevalence of depression during the COVID-19 outbreak: a meta-analysis of community-based studies. International Journal of Clinical and Health Psychology, 2020 Aug 31. doi: 10.1016/j.ijchp.2020.07.007

Burris, B. H. (1989). Technocratic organization and control. Organization Studies, 10(1), 1-22. https://doi.org/10.1177/017084068901000101

Castor, R. (2020, August 29). Pensacola residents continue fight against 5G technology. WEAR TV. <a href="https://weartv.com/news/local/pensacola-residents-continue-fight-against-5g-technology">https://weartv.com/news/local/pensacola-residents-continue-fight-against-5g-technology</a>

CB Insights. (2019, January 28). 21 neurotech startups to watch: brain-machine interfaces, implantables, and neuroprosthetics. <a href="https://www.cbinsights.com/research/neurotec">https://www.cbinsights.com/research/neurotec</a> <a href="https://www.cbinsights.com/research/neurotec">h-startups-to-watch/</a>

Center for Health Security. (n.d.). Event 201. Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health. <a href="https://centerforhealthsecurity.org/event201/">https://centerforhealthsecurity.org/event201/</a>

ChallengerGray. (2020, February 12). 2020 January CEO turnover report: 219 leave their posts, more new CEOs come from outside the company. Challenger, Gray & Christmas, Inc. <a href="https://www.challengergray.com/press/press-releases/2020-january-ceo-turnover-report-219-leave-their-posts-more-new-ceos-come">https://www.challengergray.com/press/press-releases/2020-january-ceo-turnover-report-219-leave-their-posts-more-new-ceos-come</a>

Chander, V. (2020, November 20). Pfizer files COVID-19 vaccine application to U.S. FDA. Reuters. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-vaccines-pfizer/pfizer-is-first-to-apply-for-u-s-emergency-use-for-covid-19-vaccine-idUSKBN2801BT">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-vaccines-pfizer/pfizer-is-first-to-apply-for-u-s-emergency-use-for-covid-19-vaccine-idUSKBN2801BT</a>

Chauhan, G., Madou, M. J., Kalra, S., Chopra, V., Ghosh, D., & Martinez-Chapa, S. O. (2020). Nanotechnology for COVID-19: Therapeutics and vaccine research. ACS Nano. doi: 10.1021/acsnano.0c04006

Children's Health Defense. (2019, April). Conflicts of Interest Undermine Children's Health [eBook]. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/ebook-sign-up-conflicts-of-interest/">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/ebook-sign-up-conflicts-of-interest/</a>

Children's Health Defense. (2020a, May 7). COVID-19: the spearpoint for rolling out a "new era of high-risk, genetically engineered vaccines. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/vaccine-safe">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/vaccine-safe</a> ty/covid-19-the-spearpoint-for-rolling-out-a-new-era-of-high-risk-genetically-engineered-vaccines/

Children's Health Defense. (2020b, May 21). A timeline—pandemic and erosion of freedoms have been decades in the

making. https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/a-timeline-pan
demic-and-erosion-of-freedoms-have-been-decades-in-the-making/

Children's Health Defense. (2020c, September 1). RFK, Jr. and CHD take action on safety concerns over Moderna's COVID vaccine. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/rfk-jr-and-child-take-action-on-safety-concerns-over-modernas-covid-vaccine/">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/rfk-jr-and-child-take-action-on-safety-concerns-over-modernas-covid-vaccine/</a>

Children's Health Defense. (2020d, October 22). FDA lets Pfizer test experimental COVID-19 vaccine on U.S. children. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/fda-pfizer-experimental-covid-vaccine-children/">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/fda-pfizer-experimental-covid-vaccine-children/</a>

Children's Health Defense. (2020e, November 17). Media hypes Moderna's COVID vaccine, downplays risks. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/media-hypes-modernas-covid-vaccine-downplays-risks/">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/media-hypes-modernas-covid-vaccine-downplays-risks/</a>

Clifford, T. (2020, June 4). Jim Cramer: The pandemic led to "one of the greatest wealth transfers in history". CNBC. <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2020/06/04/cramer-the-pandemic-led-to-a-great-wealth-transfer.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2020/06/04/cramer-the-pandemic-led-to-a-great-wealth-transfer.html</a>

Collins, C., Ocampo, O., & Paslaski, S. (2020, April 23). Billionaire Bonanza 2020: Wealth Windfalls, Tumbling Taxes, and Pandemic Profiteers. Washington, DC: Institute for Policy Studies. <a href="https://ips-dc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Billionaire-Bonanza-2020.pdf">https://ips-dc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Billionaire-Bonanza-2020.pdf</a>

Community FoodBank of New Jersey. (2020, September 30). COVID-19's Impact on Food Insecurity in New Jersey. Hillside, NJ: CFBNJ. <a href="https://cfbnj.org/covidimpact/">https://cfbnj.org/covidimpact/</a>

Compton, K. (n.d.). Big pharma and medical device manufacturers.

Drugwatch. <a href="https://www.drugwatch.com/manufacturers/">https://www.drugwatch.com/manufacturers/</a>

da Costa, P. N. (2020, September 30). These shocking charts show just how much richer billionaires have gotten since Covid.

Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/pedrodacosta/2020/09/30/t">https://www.forbes.com/sites/pedrodacosta/2020/09/30/t</a><a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/pedrodacosta/2020/09/30/t">hese-shocking-charts-show-just-how-much-richer-billionares-</a>

## have-gotten-since-covid/#6f603e055438

David, M. F. (2020, September 30). JPMorgan finds more than 500 workers got U.S. virus relief funds. Bloomberg. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-09-30/jpmorgan-finds-more-than-500-workers-got-u-s-virus-relief-funds">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-09-30/jpmorgan-finds-more-than-500-workers-got-u-s-virus-relief-funds</a>

Depuydt, S. (2020, September 10). What really happened in Berlin? CHD's Senta Depuydt was there. Children's Health Defense. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/advocacy-policy/what-really-happened-in-berlin-chds-senta-depuydt-was-there/">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/advocacy-policy/what-really-happened-in-berlin-chds-senta-depuydt-was-there/</a>

Diego, R. (2020a, July 10). Africa to become testing ground for "Trust Stamp" vaccine record and payment system. MintPress. <a href="https://www.mintpressnews.com/africa-trust-stamp-covid-19-vaccine-record-payment-system/269346/">https://www.mintpressnews.com/africa-trust-stamp-covid-19-vaccine-record-payment-system/269346/</a>

Diego, R. (2020b, September 17). A DARPA-funded implantable biochip to detect COVID-19 could hit markets by 2021. MintPress. <a href="https://www.mintpressnews.com/darpa-covid-19-vaccine-implant-mrna/271287/">https://www.mintpressnews.com/darpa-covid-19-vaccine-implant-mrna/271287/</a>

Divine, J. (2020a, July 7). 10 of the best tech stocks to buy for 2020. U.S.

News. <a href="https://money.usnews.com/investing/stock-market-news/slideshows/best-tech-stocks-to-buy-this-year">https://money.usnews.com/investing/stock-market-news/slideshows/best-tech-stocks-to-buy-this-year</a>

Divine, J. (2020b, September 10). 10 of the best stocks to buy for 2020: Facebook. U.S. News. <a href="https://money.usnews.com/investing/stock-market-news/sli">https://money.usnews.com/investing/stock-market-news/sli</a>

deshows/best-stocks-to-buy-this-year?slide=9

Dubey, M. J., Ghosh, R., Chatterjee, S., Biswas, P., Chatterjee, S., & Dubey, S. (2020). COVID-19 and addiction. Diabetes & Metabolic Syndrome, 14(5), 817-823. doi: <a href="mailto:10.1016/j.dsx.2020.06.008">10.1016/j.dsx.2020.06.008</a>

Ettman, C. K., Abdalla, S. M., Cohen, G. H., Sampson, L.,

Vivier, P. M., & Galea, S. (2020). Prevalence of depression symptoms in US adults before and during the COVID-19 pandemic. JAMA Network Open, 3(9), e2019686. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2020.19686

Facher, L. (2020a, August 10). Pharma is showering Congress with cash, even as drug makers race to fight the coronavirus. STAT. <a href="https://www.statnews.com/feature/prescription-politics/prescription-politics/">https://www.statnews.com/feature/prescription-politics/</a>prescription-politics/

Facher, L. (2020b, October 15). First-of-its-kind examination shows how widely pharma showers campaign cash at the state level.

STAT. <a href="https://www.statnews.com/feature/prescription-politics/s">https://www.statnews.com/feature/prescription-politics/s</a> tate-level-examination/

Feeding America. (n.d.). Coronavirus is the perfect storm for our neighbors struggling to make ends meet. Retrieved September 14, 2020, from https://www.feedingamerica.org/take-action/coronavirus

Feiner, L. (2019, July 22). Microsoft invests \$1 billion in artificial intelligence project co-founded by Elon Musk. CNBC. <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2019/07/22/microsoft-invests-1-billion-in-elon-musks-openai.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2019/07/22/microsoft-invests-1-billion-in-elon-musks-openai.html</a>

Ferri, M., & Lurie, J. (2018, December 29). FASAB Statement 56: Understanding new government financial accounting loopholes.

The Solari Report. <a href="https://constitution.solari.com/fasab-statement-56-und">https://constitution.solari.com/fasab-statement-56-und</a>

Feuerstein, A., Garde, D., & Joseph, A. (2020, November 16).

erstanding-new-government-financial-accounting-loopholes/

With strong data on two Covid-19 vaccines, we have more answers about the road ahead — and questions too. STAT. <a href="https://www.statnews.com/2020/11/16/with-strong-data-on-two-covid-19-vaccines-we-have-more-answers-about-the-road-ahead-and-questions-too/">https://www.statnews.com/2020/11/16/with-strong-data-on-two-covid-19-vaccines-we-have-more-answers-about-the-road-ahead-and-questions-too/</a>

Fitts, C. A. (2019). Will ESG Turn the Red Button Green? The Solari

Report. <a href="https://esg.solari.com/will-esg-turn-the-red-button-green/">https://esg.solari.com/will-esg-turn-the-red-button-green/</a>

Fitts, C. A. (2020a). The State of Our Currencies: The End of Currencies. The Solari Report. <a href="https://currency.solari.com/">https://currency.solari.com/</a>

Fitts, C. A. (2020b, May 27). The injection fraud — It's not a vaccine.

The Solari
Report. <a href="https://home.solari.com/deep-state-tactics-101-the-covid-injection-fraud-its-not-a-vaccine/">https://home.solari.com/deep-state-tactics-101-the-covid-injection-fraud-its-not-a-vaccine/</a>

Forster, V. (2020, February 11). Coronavirus gets a new name: COVID-19. Here's why that is important. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/victoriaforster/2020/02/11/coronavirus-gets-a-new-name-covid-19-heres-why-renaming-it-is-important/#7e322364548e">https://www.forbes.com/sites/victoriaforster/2020/02/11/coronavirus-gets-a-new-name-covid-19-heres-why-renaming-it-is-important/#7e322364548e</a>

Galanakis, C. M. (2020). The food systems in the era of the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic crisis. Foods, 9(4): 523. doi: 10.3390/foods9040523

Ganann, R., Ciliska, D., & Thomas, H. (2010). Expediting systematic reviews: methods and implications of rapid reviews. Implementation Science, 5, 56. doi: <a href="mailto:10.1186/1748-5908-5-56">10.1186/1748-5908-5-56</a>

Garde, D. (2017, January 10). Lavishly funded Moderna hits

safety problems in bold bid to revolutionize medicine. STAT. <a href="https://www.statnews.com/2017/01/10/moderna-trouble-mrna/">https://www.statnews.com/2017/01/10/moderna-trouble-mrna/</a>

Gates, B. (2020, April 30). What you need to know about the COVID-19 vaccine.

GatesNotes. <a href="https://www.gatesnotes.com/Health/What-you-need-to-know-about-the-COVID-19-vaccine">https://www.gatesnotes.com/Health/What-you-need-to-know-about-the-COVID-19-vaccine</a>

Gent, E. (2019, May 23). The government is serious about creating mind-controlled weapons. Live Science. <a href="https://www.livescience.com/65546-darpa-mind-controlled-weapons.html">https://www.livescience.com/65546-darpa-mind-controlled-weapons.html</a>

Ghose, T. (2015, September 11). DARPA is developing human biofactories to brew lifesaving vaccines. Live Science. <a href="https://www.livescience.com/52150-humans-become-vaccine-factories.html">https://www.livescience.com/52150-humans-become-vaccine-factories.html</a>

Glaser, A. (2020, July 8). Thousands of contracts highlight quiet ties between Big Tech and U.S. military. NBC News. <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/tech/tech-news/thousands-contracts-highlight-quiet-ties-between-big-tech-u-s-n1233171">https://www.nbcnews.com/tech/tech-news/thousands-contracts-highlight-quiet-ties-between-big-tech-u-s-n1233171</a>

Gohd, C. (2017, November 13). Bill Gates just purchased an enormous amount of land to build his own "smart city". Futurism. <a href="https://futurism.com/bill-gates-smart-city-arizona">https://futurism.com/bill-gates-smart-city-arizona</a>

Goodwin, J. (2020, September 28). Elon Musk criticizes OpenAI exclusively licensing GPT-3 to Microsoft. The Mercury News. <a href="https://www.mercurynews.com/2020/09/28/elon-musk-criticizes-openai-exclusively-licensing-gpt-3-to-microsoft/">https://www.mercurynews.com/2020/09/28/elon-musk-criticizes-openai-exclusively-licensing-gpt-3-to-microsoft/</a>

Gyarmathy, K. (2020, March 26). Comprehensive guide to IoT statistics you need to know in 2020. vXchnge. <a href="https://www.vxchnge.com/blog/iot-statistics">https://www.vxchnge.com/blog/iot-statistics</a>

Haggith, D. (2020, May 7). Cashless society 2020: Bill Gates goes viral on digital ID and digital currency. The Daily

Coin. <a href="https://thedailycoin.org/2020/05/07/cashless-society-202">https://thedailycoin.org/2020/05/07/cashless-society-202</a>
<a href="mailto:0-bill-gates-goes-viral-on-digital-id-and-digital-currency/">https://thedailycoin.org/2020/05/07/cashless-society-202</a>
<a href="mailto:0-bill-gates-goes-viral-on-digital-id-and-digital-currency/">https://thedailycoin.org/2020/05/07/cashless-society-202</a>
<a href="mailto:0-bill-gates-goes-viral-on-digital-id-and-digital-currency/">https://thedailycoin.org/2020/05/07/cashless-society-202</a>

Handley, J. B. (2020, July 28). Lockdown lunacy 3.0: It's over. <a href="https://jbhandleyblog.com/home/2020/7/27/lockdownlunacythree">https://jbhandleyblog.com/home/2020/7/27/lockdownlunacythree</a>

Hansen, S. (2020, May 13). These are the world's largest drug and biotech companies. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/sarahhansen/2020/05/13/these-are-the-worlds-largest-drug-and-biotech-companies/#1446b50d2d72">https://www.forbes.com/sites/sarahhansen/2020/05/13/these-are-the-worlds-largest-drug-and-biotech-companies/#1446b50d2d72</a>

Harvard Pilgrim Health Care, Inc. (n.d.). Electronic Support for Public Health-Vaccine Adverse Event Reporting System (ESP:VAERS). Reported submitted to the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) by Lazarus, R., & Klompas, M. Inclusive dates: 12/01/07-09/30/10. https://digital.ahrq.gov/ahrq-funded-projects/electronic-support-public-health-vaccine-adverse-event-reporting-system

Health and Environment Alliance. (2008, April). Nanotechnology and health risks. Brussels, Belgium: HEAL. <a href="https://www.env-health.org/IMG/pdf/17-\_NANOTECHNOLOGY\_ANDHEALTH\_RISKS.pdf">https://www.env-health.org/IMG/pdf/17-\_NANOTECHNOLOGY\_ANDHEALTH\_RISKS.pdf</a>

Helms, K. (2019, July 20). G7 agrees on crypto action plan spurred by Facebook's Libra. Bitcoin.com. <a href="https://news.bitcoin.com/g7-agrees-cryptocurrency-action-plan-facebooks-libra/">https://news.bitcoin.com/g7-agrees-cryptocurrency-action-plan-facebooks-libra/</a>

HHS. (n.d.). Fact sheet: Explaining Operation Warp Speed. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Retrieved October 25,

from https://www.hhs.gov/coronavirus/explaining-operation-warp
-speed/index.html

HHS. (2020a, February 4). Declaration Under the Public Readiness and Emergency Preparedness Act for Medical Countermeasures Against COVID-19. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Federal Register, 85(52), 15198–15203. <a href="https://www.law360.com/articles/1253029/attachments/0">https://www.law360.com/articles/1253029/attachments/0</a>

HHS. (2020b, May 15). Trump administration announces framework and leadership for "Operation Warp Speed" [Press Release]. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. <a href="https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2020/05/15/trump-administration-announces-framework-and-leadership-for-operation-warp-speed.html">https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2020/05/15/trump-administration-announces-framework-and-leadership-for-operation-warp-speed.html</a>

Hollyfield, A. (2020, May 21). Suicides on the rise amid stayat-home order, Bay Area medical professionals say. ABC News. <a href="https://abc7news.com/suicide-covid-19-coronavirus-rates-during-pandemic-death-by/6201962/">https://abc7news.com/suicide-covid-19-coronavirus-rates-during-pandemic-death-by/6201962/</a>

Howell, E. (2020). 5G keeps rolling out on Earth and space in turbulent 2020, promising faster mobile for people stuck at home.

Space. <a href="https://www.space.com/5G-space-internet-rollout-in-2020">https://www.space.com/5G-space-internet-rollout-in-2020</a>

Huessy, P. (2020, September 8). Democrats tried to give billions to Iran, Russia and Communist China. The National Interest. <a href="https://nationalinterest.org/feature/democrats-tried-qive-billions-iran-russia-and-communist-china-168552">https://nationalinterest.org/feature/democrats-tried-qive-billions-iran-russia-and-communist-china-168552</a>

Inovio Pharmaceuticals. (2020, June 23). INOVIO receives \$71 million contract from U.S. Department of Defense to scale up manufacture of CELLECTRA® 3PSP smart device and procurement of CELLECTRA® 2000 for COVID-19 DNA vaccine [Press Release]. <a href="https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/inovio-receives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-71-million-contract-from-us-department-of-defense-to-ives-receives-re

scale-up-manufacture-of-cellectra-3psp-smart-device-andprocurement-of-cellectra-2000-for-covid-19-dnavaccine-301081866.html

International Monetary Fund. (2020, October 19). Cross-border payment—a vision for the future [Video]. YouTube. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mVmKN4DSu3q">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mVmKN4DSu3q</a>

Jackson, N. A. C., Kester, K. E., Casimiro, D., Gurunathan, S., & DeRosa, F. (2020). The promise of mRNA vaccines: a biotech and industrial perspective. NPJ Vaccines, 5, 11. doi: 10.1038/s41541-020-0159-8

Jha, L. K. (2018, April 13). Take steps to ensure privacy in biometric ID projects, IMF tells India. The Wire. <a href="https://thewire.in/government/take-steps-to-ensure-privacy-in-biometric-id-projects-imf-tells-india">https://thewire.in/government/take-steps-to-ensure-privacy-in-biometric-id-projects-imf-tells-india</a>

Jiang, I. (2020, June 14). 85% of independent restaurants may go out of business by the end of 2020, according to the Independent Restaurant Coalition. Business Insider. <a href="https://www.businessinsider.com/85-of-independent-restaurants-could-permanently-close-in-2020-report-2020-6?op=1">https://www.businessinsider.com/85-of-independent-restaurants-could-permanently-close-in-2020-report-2020-6?op=1</a>

Johnson, D. (2011, August 18). Quantum-dot based infrared materials gets DARPA contract. IEEE Spectrum. <a href="https://spectrum.ieee.org/nanoclast/semiconductors/nanotechnology/quantum-dotbased-infrared-materials-gets-darpa-contract">https://spectrum.ieee.org/nanoclast/semiconductors/nanotechnology/quantum-dotbased-infrared-materials-gets-darpa-contract</a>

Joint Intermediate Force Capabilities Office. (n.d.). Active Denial

System
FAQs. <a href="https://jnlwp.defense.gov/About/Frequently-Asked-Questions/Active-Denial-System-FAQs/">https://jnlwp.defense.gov/About/Frequently-Asked-Questions/Active-Denial-System-FAQs/</a>

JPMorgan. (n.d.). 38th Annual J.P. Morgan Healthcare Conference. <a href="https://www.jpmorgan.com/solutions/cib/insights/he">https://www.jpmorgan.com/solutions/cib/insights/he</a> althcare-conference

Kampf-Lassin, M. (2020, May 6). The U.S. response to Covid-19 has lavished wealth on the rich. In These Times. <a href="https://inthesetimes.com/article/covid-19-coronavirus-wealthy-corporate-welfare">https://inthesetimes.com/article/covid-19-coronavirus-wealthy-corporate-welfare</a>

Karlin-Smith, S. (2020, March 5). How the drug industry got its way on the coronavirus. Politico. <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/03/05/coronavirus-drug-industry-prices-122412">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/03/05/coronavirus-drug-industry-prices-122412</a>

Kennedy, Jr., R. F. (2019, October 10). Vaccine injuries ratio: one for every 39 vaccines administered. Children's Health

Defense. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/vaccine-injuries-ratio-one-for-every-39-vaccines-administered/">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/vaccine-injuries-ratio-one-for-every-39-vaccines-administered/</a>

Kennedy, Jr., R. F. (2020, October 26). An international message of hope for humanity from RFK, Jr. The Defender: Children's Health Defense News & Views. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/message-of-hope-for-humanity/">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/defender/message-of-hope-for-humanity/</a>

Kerr, D. (2016, February 19). Lab-grown food: It's what's for dinner!

CNET. https://www.cnet.com/news/lab-grown-meat-in-vitro-meat-s
ergey-brin-bill-gates-climate-change-cultured-beef/

Klebnikov, S. (2020, July 23). 5 big numbers that show Amazon's explosive growth during the coronavirus pandemic. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/sergeiklebnikov/2020/07/23/5-big-numbers-that-show-amazons-explosive-growth-during-the-coronavirus-pandemic/#814bb5b41376">https://www.forbes.com/sites/sergeiklebnikov/2020/07/23/5-big-numbers-that-show-amazons-explosive-growth-during-the-coronavirus-pandemic/#814bb5b41376</a>

Knight, W. (2020, August 18). The White House announces a plan
to speed the rollout of 5G.
Wired. https://www.wired.com/story/white-house-plan-speed-roll
out-5g/

Konkel, F. (2014, July 17). The details about the CIA's deal

Atlantic. <a href="https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2014/07/the-details-about-the-cias-deal-with-amazon/374632/">https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2014/07/the-details-about-the-cias-deal-with-amazon/374632/</a>

Kosoff, M. (2017, August 23). Bill Gates and Richard Branson are investing in a mysterious new kind of meat. Vanity Fair. <a href="https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2017/08/bill-gates-and-richard-branson-are-investing-in-a-mysterious-new-kind-of-meat">https://www.vanityfair.com/news/2017/08/bill-gates-and-richard-branson-are-investing-in-a-mysterious-new-kind-of-meat</a>

Kristen, K. (2019, March 29). Vaccines: Gateway drugs by design. Children's Health Defense. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/vaccines-gateway-drugs-by-design/">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/vaccines-gateway-drugs-by-design/</a>

Kristen, K. (2020, August 20). COVID response is all cost, no benefit. Children's Health Defense. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/covid-response-is-all-cost-no-benefit/">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/covid-response-is-all-cost-no-benefit/</a>

Kulldorff, M., Gupta, S., & Battacharya, J. (October 4, 2020).
Great Barrington Declaration. https://gbdeclaration.org/

Lagarde, C. (2020, April 9). How the ECB is helping firms and households. European Central Bank. <a href="https://www.ecb.europa.eu/press/blog/date/2020/html/ecb.blog200409~3aa2815720.en.html?utm\_source=cl\_twitter&utm\_medium=social&utm\_campaign=200409\_cl\_blog">https://www.ecb.europa.eu/press/blog/date/2020/html/ecb.blog200409~3aa2815720.en.html?utm\_source=cl\_twitter&utm\_medium=social&utm\_campaign=200409\_cl\_blog</a>

Landi, H. (2020, October 20). Merck testing drone delivery for vaccines in North Carolina. Fierce Healthcare. <a href="https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/merck-teams-up-volansi-to-test-drones-for-vaccine-delivery-north-carolina">https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/tech/merck-teams-up-volansi-to-test-drones-for-vaccine-delivery-north-carolina</a>

Lane, S. (2020, March 20). Four senators sold stocks before coronavirus threat crashed market. The Hill. <a href="https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/488593-four-senators-sold-stocks-before-coronavirus-threat-crashed-market">https://thehill.com/homenews/senate/488593-four-senators-sold-stocks-before-coronavirus-threat-crashed-market</a>

Lardieri, A. (2020, September 30). Gates Foundation,

pharmaceutical companies join to advance coronavirus vaccines. U.S.

News. <a href="https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2020-09">https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2020-09</a>
<a href="mailto-30/gates-foundation-pharmaceutical-companies-join-to-advance-coronavirus-vaccines">https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2020-09</a>
<a href="mailto-30/gates-foundation-pharmaceutical-companies-join-to-advance-coronavirus-vaccines">https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2020-09</a>
<a href="mailto-advance-coronavirus-vaccines">-30/gates-foundation-pharmaceutical-companies-join-to-advance-coronavirus-vaccines</a>

Lederer, E. M. (2020, November 16). "Famines of biblical proportions" feared in 2021 amid COVID-19 pandemic, UN food agency

Warns.

ABC. <a href="https://6abc.com/hunger-2021-famines-of-biblical-proportions/7984522/">https://6abc.com/hunger-2021-famines-of-biblical-proportions/7984522/</a>

Leaf, C. (2020, September 21). "The whole world is coming together": How the race for a COVID vaccine is revolutionizing Big

Fortune. <a href="https://fortune.com/longform/covid-vaccine-big-pharma">https://fortune.com/longform/covid-vaccine-big-pharma</a>
<a href="https://fortune.com/longform/covid-vaccine-big-pharma">-drugmakers-coronavirus-pharmaceutical-industry/</a>

Lee, J. (2020, February 25). Moderna's stock rises as it ships the first batch of its COVID-19 vaccine candidate. MarketWatch. <a href="https://www.marketwatch.com/story/modernas-stock-rises-as-it-ships-the-first-batch-of-its-covid-19-vaccine-candidate-2020-02-25">https://www.marketwatch.com/story/modernas-stock-rises-as-it-ships-the-first-batch-of-its-covid-19-vaccine-candidate-2020-02-25</a>

Leidos. (2020, February 6). U.S. Navy awards Leidos Next Generation Enterprise Network contract [Press Release]. <a href="https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/us-navy-awards-leidos-next-generation-enterprise-network-contract-301000570.html">https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/us-navy-awards-leidos-next-generation-enterprise-network-contract-301000570.html</a>

Lerma, M. (2020, September 18). American billionaires have increased their wealth by \$845 billion since the pandemic hit. Robb

Report. <a href="https://robbreport.com/lifestyle/news/american-billion">https://robbreport.com/lifestyle/news/american-billion</a> aires-made-845-billion-since-pandemic-began-1234569989/#!

Leuty, R. (2020, September 10). Biotech's big JPM Healthcare Conference will go virtual in January. San Francisco Business Times. https://www.bizjournals.com/sanfrancisco/news/2020/09/1

## 0/jpm21-jpmorgan-healthcare-conference-virtual-jpm.html

Li, C., Liu, H., Sun, Y., Wang, H., Guo, F., Rao, S. et al. (2009). PAMAM nanoparticles promote acute lung injury by inducing autophagic cell death through the Akt-TSC2-mTOR signaling pathway. Journal of Molecular Cell Biology, 1(1), 37-45. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1093/jmcb/mjp002">https://doi.org/10.1093/jmcb/mjp002</a>

Lipschultz, B. (2020, January 13). Health industry's \$1 trillion war chest to drive 2020 deal boom, EY says. Bloomberg. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-01-13/">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-01-13/</a> health-s-1-trillion-war-chest-to-drive-2020-deal-boom-ey-says

Loftus, P. (2020, February 24). Drugmaker Moderna delivers first experimental coronavirus vaccine for human testing. The Wall

Street

Journal. <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/drugmaker-moderna-delivers-first-coronavirus-vaccine-for-human-testing-11582579099">https://www.wsj.com/articles/drugmaker-moderna-delivers-first-coronavirus-vaccine-for-human-testing-11582579099</a>

Ludlum, N. (2020, August 18). As COVID-19 delays other countries' 5G builds, U.S. is full steam ahead. CTIA. <a href="https://www.ctia.org/news/blog-as-covid-19-delays-other-countries-5g-builds-united-states-is-full-steam-ahead">https://www.ctia.org/news/blog-as-covid-19-delays-other-countries-5g-builds-united-states-is-full-steam-ahead</a>

Markman, J. (2019, October 31). Big Tech is making a massive bet on AI ... Here's how investors can, too. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/jonmarkman/2019/10/31/big-tech-is-making-a-massive-bet-on-ai-heres-how-investors-can-too/#3f0748cfle10">https://www.forbes.com/sites/jonmarkman/2019/10/31/big-tech-is-making-a-massive-bet-on-ai-heres-how-investors-can-too/#3f0748cfle10</a>

Martens, P., & Martens, R. (2020, June 5). BlackRock authored the bailout plan before there was a crisis — now it's been hired by three central banks to implement the plan. Wall Street

Parade. <a href="https://wallstreetonparade.com/2020/06/blackrock-autho">https://wallstreetonparade.com/2020/06/blackrock-autho</a>
<a href="red-the-bailout-plan-before-there-was-a-crisis-now-its-been-hired-by-three-central-banks-to-implement-the-plan/">https://wallstreetonparade.com/2020/06/blackrock-autho</a>
<a href="https://wallstreetonparade.com/2020/06/blackrock-autho">https://wallstreetonparade.com/2020/06/blackrock-autho</a>
<a href="https://wallstreetonparade.com/2020/06/blackrock-autho">https://wallstreetonparade.com/2020/06/blackrock-autho</

Martin, D. (2020, November 8). Inside the Operation Warp Speed

effort to get Americans a COVID-19 vaccine. CBS 60 Minutes. <a href="https://www.cbsnews.com/news/covid-19-vaccine-distrib">https://www.cbsnews.com/news/covid-19-vaccine-distrib</a> ution-60-minutes-2020-11-08/

Martinova, P. (2020, February 26). The great CEO exodus of 2020.

Fortune. <a href="https://fortune.com/2020/02/26/the-great-ceo-exodus-o">https://fortune.com/2020/02/26/the-great-ceo-exodus-o</a> <a href="f-2020/">f-2020/</a>

Masud, R. (2019, June 12). What technology does Amazon use in their fulfillment centers? DHub. <a href="https://getdhub.com/what-technology-does-amazon-use-in-t">https://getdhub.com/what-technology-does-amazon-use-in-t</a> heir-fulfillment-centers/

Max, R. (2020, March 21). 17 technologies of people tracking.

Behavior

Analytics

Retail. <a href="https://behavioranalyticsretail.com/technologies-tracking-people/">https://behavioranalyticsretail.com/technologies-tracking-people/</a>

McCaskill, S. (2020, September 21). EU says 5G can lead post-Covid economic recovery. TechRadar. <a href="https://www.techradar.com/news/eu-says-5g-can-lead-post-covid-economic-recovery">https://www.techradar.com/news/eu-says-5g-can-lead-post-covid-economic-recovery</a>

McCarthy, J. (2019, September 3). Big Pharma sinks to the bottom of U.S. industry rankings. Gallup. <a href="https://news.gallup.com/poll/266060/big-pharma-sinks-b">https://news.gallup.com/poll/266060/big-pharma-sinks-b</a> ottom-industry-rankings.aspx

McGovern, C. (2020, April 14). Bill Gates and Intellectual Ventures funds microchip implant vaccine technology. GreenMedInfo. <a href="https://www.greenmedinfo.com/blog/bill-gates-and-intellectual-ventures-funds-microchip-implant-vaccine-technology1">https://www.greenmedinfo.com/blog/bill-gates-and-intellectual-ventures-funds-microchip-implant-vaccine-technology1</a>

Morgan, D., Ino, J., Di Paolantonio, G., & Murtin, F. (2020, October 16). Excess mortality: Measuring the direct and indirect impact of COVID-19. OECD Health Working Paper No. 122. <a href="http://www.oecd.org/publications/excess-mortality-c5dc0c5">http://www.oecd.org/publications/excess-mortality-c5dc0c5</a>

### 0-en.htm

Morrison, O. (2020, April 17). Coronavirus will boost clean meat trend, says supplier. FoodNavigator. <a href="https://www.foodnavigator.com/Article/2020/04/16/Coronavirus-will-boost-clean-meat-trend-says-supplier">https://www.foodnavigator.com/Article/2020/04/16/Coronavirus-will-boost-clean-meat-trend-says-supplier</a>

Murray, B., & Griffin, R. (2020, July 25). The world's supply chain isn't ready for a Covid-19 vaccine. Bloomberg. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-07-25/the-supply-chain-to-save-the-world-is-unprepared-for-a-vaccine">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-07-25/the-supply-chain-to-save-the-world-is-unprepared-for-a-vaccine</a>

Nagarajan S. (2020, November 23). Moderna's CEO sold nearly \$2 million of his stock ahead of the company's emergency use vaccine filing. He's now worth \$3 billion. <a href="https://www.msn.com/en-us/money/topstocks/modernas-ceo-sold-nearly-242-million-of-his-stock-ahead-of-the-companys-emergency-use-vaccine-filing-hes-now-worth-243-billion/ar-BB1bhJVw">https://www.msn.com/en-us/money/topstocks/modernas-ceo-sold-nearly-242-million-of-his-stock-ahead-of-the-companys-emergency-use-vaccine-filing-hes-now-worth-243-billion/ar-BB1bhJVw</a>

Nathan-Kazis, J. (2020, February 25). Bad news about the coronavirus is good news for Moderna stock. Here's why. Barron's. <a href="https://www.barrons.com/articles/moderna-stock-coronavirus-vaccine-human-trials-nih-51582645378">https://www.barrons.com/articles/moderna-stock-coronavirus-vaccine-human-trials-nih-51582645378</a>

Nix, N. (2019, April 3). CIA plans to spend billions on cloud computing with multiple tech giants. Los Angeles Times. <a href="https://www.latimes.com/business/technology/la-fi-cia-a">https://www.latimes.com/business/technology/la-fi-cia-a</a> <a href="mazon-cloud-computing-20190403-story.html">mazon-cloud-computing-20190403-story.html</a>

Novet, J. (2020, March 26). Microsoft acquires Affirmed Networks, which helps telecoms grow their networks, ahead of rush.

CNBC. <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/26/microsoft-acquires-affirmed-networks-ahead-of-5g-deployments.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/26/microsoft-acquires-affirmed-networks-ahead-of-5g-deployments.html</a>

Otto, R., Santagostino, A., & Schrader, U. (2014, December 1). Rapid growth in biopharma: Challenges and opportunities. McKinsey

Company. <a href="https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/pharmaceuticals-a">https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/pharmaceuticals-a</a></a>
<a href="https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/pharmaceuticals-a">nd-medical-products/our-insights/rapid-growth-in-biopharma#</a>

Owermohle, S. (2020a, July 30). Vaccine distribution will be "joint venture" between CDC and Pentagon. Politico. <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/07/30/coronavirus">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/07/30/coronavirus</a> -vaccine-distribution-388904

Owermohle, S. (2020b, November 13). 20 million Americans could receive Covid-19 vaccine in December. Politico. <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/11/13/trump-covid-vaccine-december-436481">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/11/13/trump-covid-vaccine-december-436481</a>

Packer, M. (2020, May 13). Does peer review still matter in the era of COVID-19? MedPage Today. <a href="https://www.medpagetoday.com/blogs/revolutionandrevelation/86465">https://www.medpagetoday.com/blogs/revolutionandrevelation/86465</a>

Palmer, A. (2020, February 11). Jeff Bezos has sold nearly \$4.1 billion worth of Amazon shares in the past 11 days. CNBC. <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2020/02/11/jeff-bezos-sold-4point1-billion-worth-of-amazon-shares-in-past-week.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2020/02/11/jeff-bezos-sold-4point1-billion-worth-of-amazon-shares-in-past-week.html</a>

Peer, A. (n.d.). Implanted biosensors track vital signs. The Future of Things. <a href="https://thefutureofthings.com/5617-implanted-biosensors-track-vital-signs/">https://thefutureofthings.com/5617-implanted-biosensors-track-vital-signs/</a>

Pereira, M., & Oliveira, A. M. (2020). Poverty and food insecurity may increase as the threat of COVID-19 spreads. Public Health Nutrition, 1-5. doi: 10.1017/S1368980020003493

Petzinger, J. (2020, October 21). WEF report: COVID-19 recession will speed up the robot revolution. Yahoo! News. <a href="https://news.yahoo.com/wef-report-covid-19-will-speed-up-the-robot-revolution-102744618.html">https://news.yahoo.com/wef-report-covid-19-will-speed-up-the-robot-revolution-102744618.html</a>

Phillipps, J. (2020, October 6). Billionaires' wealth surges to a record \$10.2 trillion during the pandemic.

Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/jamesphillipps/2020/10/06">https://www.forbes.com/sites/jamesphillipps/2020/10/06</a> /billionaires-wealth-surges-to-a-record-102-trillion-during-the-pandemic/#50d5d1677ac0

Piller, C., Sanders, E., & Dixon, R. (2007, January 7). Dark cloud over good works of Gates Foundation. Los Angeles Times. <a href="https://www.latimes.com/news/la-na-gatesx07jan07-story.">https://www.latimes.com/news/la-na-gatesx07jan07-story.</a>

Plautz, J. (2019, November 2019). Microsoft to build smart cities tech hub in Syracuse, NY. Smart Cities Dive. <a href="https://www.smartcitiesdive.com/news/microsoft-to-build-smart-cities-tech-hub-in-syracuse-ny/566413/">https://www.smartcitiesdive.com/news/microsoft-to-build-smart-cities-tech-hub-in-syracuse-ny/566413/</a>

Preidt, R. (2020, July 1). Numbers of non-COVID-19 deaths up during pandemic. U.S. News. <a href="https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2020-07-01/numbers-of-non-covid-19-deaths-up-during-pandemic">https://www.usnews.com/news/health-news/articles/2020-07-01/numbers-of-non-covid-19-deaths-up-during-pandemic</a>

Prestigiacomo, A. (2020, October 22). New CDC numbers show lockdown's deadly toll on young people. The Daily Wire. <a href="https://www.dailywire.com/news/new-cdc-numbers-show-lockdowns-deadly-toll-on-young-people">https://www.dailywire.com/news/new-cdc-numbers-show-lockdowns-deadly-toll-on-young-people</a>

Profusa. (n.d.). Profusa is pioneering tissue-integrating biosensors for continuous monitoring of body chemistries. Retrieved October 26, 2020 from <a href="https://profusa.com/">https://profusa.com/</a>

Rash, W. (2020, March 26). Amazon files objection to DoD motion to revise Microsoft JEDI decision. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/waynerash/2020/03/26/amazon-files-objection-to-dod-motion-to-revise-microsoft-jedi-decision/#269397107b34">https://www.forbes.com/sites/waynerash/2020/03/26/amazon-files-objection-to-dod-motion-to-revise-microsoft-jedi-decision/#269397107b34</a>

Reuters. (2020, July 2). Tesla to make molecule printers for German COVID-19 vaccine developer CureVac. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-tesla-idUSKBN243168">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirus-tesla-idUSKBN243168</a>

Ritholtz, B. (2020, July 13). Big tech drives the stock market without much U.S. help. Bloomberg. <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2020-07-13/big-tech-drives-the-stock-market-without-much-u-s-help">https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2020-07-13/big-tech-drives-the-stock-market-without-much-u-s-help</a>

Roberts, J. (2020, October 16). To protect American taxpayers, the U.S. must block massive expansion of International Monetary Fund's Special Drawing Rights. The Heritage Foundation. <a href="https://www.heritage.org/international-economies/report/protect-american-taxpayers-the-us-must-block-massive-expansion">https://www.heritage.org/international-economies/report/protect-american-taxpayers-the-us-must-block-massive-expansion</a>

Ross, A. (2018, August 15). Smart cities and augmented reality: is it set to become a reality? Information age. <a href="https://www.information-age.com/smart-cities-and-augmented-reality-123474183/">https://www.information-age.com/smart-cities-and-augmented-reality-123474183/</a>

Rossen, L. M., Branum, A. M., Ahmad, F. B., Sutton, P., & Anderson, R. N. (2020, October 23). Excess deaths associated with COVID-19, by age and race and ethnicity — United States, January 26—October 3, 2020. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, 69(42), 1522-1527. doi: 10.15585/mmwr.mm6942e2

Rubio, M. (2020, September 10). Letter from Senator Marco Rubio to James Dimon, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of JPMorgan

Chase. <a href="https://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/\_cache/files/7ce25f">https://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/\_cache/files/7ce25f</a>
<a href="decomposition-decomposition-letter-to-dimon-re-sba-programs.pdf">decomposition-letter-to-dimon-re-sba-programs.pdf</a>
<a href="decomposition-decomposition-letter-to-dimon-re-sba-programs.pdf">decomposition-letter-to-dimon-re-sba-programs.pdf</a>

Sandler, R. (2020, September 4). Pentagon awards JEDI contract to Microsoft—again—in blow to Amazon. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/rachelsandler/2020/09/04/pentagon-awards-jedi-contract-to-microsoft-again-in-blow-to-amazon/#44d493e0505f">https://www.forbes.com/sites/rachelsandler/2020/09/04/pentagon-awards-jedi-contract-to-microsoft-again-in-blow-to-amazon/#44d493e0505f</a>

Schinder, R. J. (2020, January 26). The Davos crowd embraces big global government. The Wall Street Journal. https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-davos-crowd-embraces

## -big-global-government-11580072029

Schumacher, K. (2020, March 14). Technocracy and sustainable development.

Redoubt
News. <a href="https://redoubtnews.com/2020/03/technocracy-and-sustainable-development/">https://redoubtnews.com/2020/03/technocracy-and-sustainable-development/</a>

Schwab, T. (2020, March 17). Bill Gates's charity paradox. The Nation. <a href="https://www.thenation.com/article/society/bill-gates-foundation-philanthropy/">https://www.thenation.com/article/society/bill-gates-foundation-philanthropy/</a>

Schwarz, J. (2020, September 23). Hunger in America, especially for children, has "skyrocketed" during Covid-19, data shows. The Intercept. https://theintercept.com/2020/09/23/hunger-food-insecurity-coronavirus-children-census/

Schwartz, L. M., & Woloshin, S. (2019). Medical marketing in the United States, 1997-2016. JAMA, 321(1), 80-96. doi: 10.1001/jama.2018.19320

Sergent, J., King, L., & Collins, M. (2020, May 8). 4 coronavirus stimulus packages. \$2.4 trillion in funding. See what that means to the national debt. USA Today. <a href="https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/2020/05/08/national-debt-how-much-could-coronavirus-cost-america/3051559001/">https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/2020/05/08/national-debt-how-much-could-coronavirus-cost-america/3051559001/</a>

Shehab, N., Lovegrove, M. C., Geller, A. I., Rose, K. O., Weidle, N. J., Budnitz, D. S. (2016). US emergency department visits for outpatient adverse drug events, 2013-2014. JAMA, 316(20, 2115-2125. doi: <a href="mailto:10.1001/jama.2016.16201">10.1001/jama.2016.16201</a>

Shein, E. (2020, September 29). Companies are doubling down on artificial intelligence and machine learning due to pandemic. TechRepublic. <a href="https://www.techrepublic.com/article/companies-a-re-doubling-down-on-artificial-intelligence-and-machine-learning-due-to-pandemic/">https://www.techrepublic.com/article/companies-a-re-doubling-down-on-artificial-intelligence-and-machine-learning-due-to-pandemic/</a>

Siegner, C. (2019, December 17). 4 in 10 consumers think lab-

grown food is "scary," while many of the rest need more information.

Dive. <a href="https://www.fooddive.com/news/4-in-10-consumers-think-lab-grown-food-is-scary-while-many-of-the-rest-n/569181/">https://www.fooddive.com/news/4-in-10-consumers-think-lab-grown-food-is-scary-while-many-of-the-rest-n/569181/</a>

Simmie, S. (2020, September 15). \$50 million in Series B for Volansi, Inc. and its VTOL drones. DroneDJ. <a href="https://dronedj.com/2020/09/15/50-million-in-series-b">https://dronedj.com/2020/09/15/50-million-in-series-b</a> -for-volansi-inc-and-its-vtol-drones/

Simon, M. (2020, May 5). The stimulus bill didn't save us: 10 ways it actually hurt us. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/morgansimon/2020/05/05/the-stimulus-bill-didnt-save-us-10-ways-it-actually-hurt-us/?sh=5f15c3a740c6">https://www.forbes.com/sites/morgansimon/2020/05/05/the-stimulus-bill-didnt-save-us-10-ways-it-actually-hurt-us/?sh=5f15c3a740c6</a>

Solis, J. (2019, July 3). Vaccine coverage in mainstream media—variations on a theme of propaganda. The Defender: Children's Health Defense News & Views. <a href="https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/vaccine-coverage-in-mainstream-media-variations-on-a-theme-of-propaganda/">https://childrenshealthdefense.org/news/vaccine-coverage-in-mainstream-media-variations-on-a-theme-of-propaganda/</a>

Son, H. (2020, October 21). JPMorgan Chase takes on Square and PayPal with smartphone card reader, faster deposits for merchants.

CNBC. <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2020/10/21/jpmorgan-takes-on-square-and-paypal-with-smartphone-card-reader-faster-deposits-for-merchants.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2020/10/21/jpmorgan-takes-on-square-and-paypal-with-smartphone-card-reader-faster-deposits-for-merchants.html</a>

Speights, K. (2020a, April 14). Better coronavirus stock: Moderna vs. Pfizer. The Motley Fool. <a href="https://www.fool.com/investing/2020/04/14/better-coronavirus-stock-moderna-vs-pfizer.aspx">https://www.fool.com/investing/2020/04/14/better-coronavirus-stock-moderna-vs-pfizer.aspx</a>

Speights, K. (2020b, September 17). Here's the company that Bill Gates thinks is the clear coronavirus vaccine leader. The Motley

Fool. <a href="https://www.fool.com/investing/2020/09/17/heres-the-comp">https://www.fool.com/investing/2020/09/17/heres-the-comp</a> any-that-bill-gates-thinks-is-the-cl/

Squawk Box. (2020, October 21). Dr. Scott Gottlieb. Retrieved on November 20, 2020 from https://twitter.com/SquawkCNBC/status/1318877295680118785

Statista. (n.d.). Top 10 pharmaceutical companies based on global vaccine revenues in 2017 and 2024. Retrieved on October 25, 2020

from https://www.statista.com/statistics/314562/leading-global
-pharmaceutical-companies-by-vaccine-revenue/

Sullivan, L., Anderson, M., Thompson, C. W., van Woerkom, B., Smith, G., & Pfeiffer, S. (2020, April 22). Small business rescue earned banks \$10 billion in fees. NPR. <a href="https://www.npr.org/2020/04/22/840678984/small-business-rescue-earned-banks-10-billion-in-fees">https://www.npr.org/2020/04/22/840678984/small-business-rescue-earned-banks-10-billion-in-fees</a>

Sun, L. (2020, September 10). Amazon is running out ways to delay Microsoft's inevitable cloud services victory. The Motley

Fool. <a href="https://www.fool.com/investing/2020/09/10/did-microsoft-finally-win-jedi-war-amazon/">https://www.fool.com/investing/2020/09/10/did-microsoft-finally-win-jedi-war-amazon/</a>

Taibbi, M. (2020, August 13). Big pharma's Covid-19 profiteers.

Rolling Stone. <a href="https://www.rollingstone.com/politics/politics-features/big-pharma-covid-19-profits-1041185/">https://www.rollingstone.com/politics/politics-features/big-pharma-covid-19-profits-1041185/</a>

Taylor, G. (2017, January 21). Examining RFK Jr.'s claim that the CDC "owns over 20 vaccine patents". The Liberty Beacon. <a href="https://www.thelibertybeacon.com/examining-rfk-jr-s-claim-cdc-owns-20-vaccine-patents/">https://www.thelibertybeacon.com/examining-rfk-jr-s-claim-cdc-owns-20-vaccine-patents/</a>

The Reaction Team. (2020, July 21). We may already have herd immunity — an interview with Professor Sunetra Gupta. Reaction. <a href="https://reaction.life/we-may-already-have-herd-immunity-an-interview-with-professor-sunetra-gupta/?fbclid=IwAR0ucQOKcLEDQNapy0RRFx3TQQ\_VhiCANyFWZAzmRoUfHVp8BpablTZxceE">https://reaction.life/we-may-already-have-herd-immunity-an-interview-with-professor-sunetra-gupta/?fbclid=IwAR0ucQOKcLEDQNapy0RRFx3TQQ\_VhiCANyFWZAzmRoUfHVp8BpablTZxceE</a>

Titus, J. (2014). BestEvidence [YouTube channel]. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/c/BestEvidence/about">https://www.youtube.com/c/BestEvidence/about</a>

Titus, J. (2020, August 12). The Fed's silent takeover of the U.S. [Video].

BestEvidence. <a href="https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=U\_A4wUXlVAM">https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=U\_A4wUXlVAM</a>

Titus, J., & Fitts, C. A. (2020, May 28). Central bank stimulus: quantitative easing 5.0 with John Titus. The Solari Report. <a href="https://home.solari.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/sr20200528\_-John\_Titus.pdf">https://home.solari.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/sr20200528\_-John\_Titus.pdf</a>

Tognini, G. (2020, April 3). Moderna CEO Stéphane Bancel becomes a billionaire as stock jumps on coronavirus vaccine news.

Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/giacomotognini/2020/04/03">https://www.forbes.com/sites/giacomotognini/2020/04/03</a>
/moderna-ceo-stphane-bancel-becomes-a-billionaire-as-stock-jumps-on-coronavirus-vaccine-news/#e0f8f125bf30

Toh, M. (2020, August 11). After nine years as CEO of Apple, Tim Cook is now a billionaire. CNN Business. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2020/08/11/tech/tim-cook-billionaire-apple-valuation-intl-hnk/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2020/08/11/tech/tim-cook-billionaire-apple-valuation-intl-hnk/index.html</a>

Tosatti, M. (2020, May 14). Viganò's appeal to church and world has 40,000 signatories. Stilum Curiae. <a href="https://www.marcotosatti.com/2020/05/14/viganos-appeal-to-church-and-world-has-40-000-signatories/">https://www.marcotosatti.com/2020/05/14/viganos-appeal-to-church-and-world-has-40-000-signatories/</a>

Trafton, A. (2019, December 18). Storing medical information below the skin's surface. MIT News. <a href="https://news.mit.edu/2019/storing-vaccine-history-skin-1">https://news.mit.edu/2019/storing-vaccine-history-skin-1</a>

Trainer, D. (2020, June 11). Bank on the best: JPMorgan Chase & Company. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/greatspeculations/2020/06">https://www.forbes.com/sites/greatspeculations/2020/06</a> /11/bank-on-the-best-jpmorgan-chase—company/#52140c7d7cba

Tucker, P. (2020, March 3). A military-funded biosensor could be the future of pandemic detection. Defense One. <a href="https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2020/03/military-funded-biosensor-could-be-future-pandemic-detection/163497/">https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2020/03/military-funded-biosensor-could-be-future-pandemic-detection/163497/</a>

Tullis, P. (2019, October 16). The US military is trying to read minds. MIT Technology Review. <a href="https://www.technologyreview.com/2019/10/16/132269/us-military-super-soldiers-control-drones-brain-computer-interfaces/">https://www.technologyreview.com/2019/10/16/132269/us-military-super-soldiers-control-drones-brain-computer-interfaces/</a>

U.S. Department of Defense. (2020, October 8). DOD announces \$600 million for 5G experimentation and testing at five installations. <a href="https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Releases/Release/Article/2376743/dod-announces-600-million-for-5g-experimentation-and-testing-at-five-installati/">https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Releases/Release/Release/Article/2376743/dod-announces-600-million-for-5g-experimentation-and-testing-at-five-installati/</a>

Usdin, S. (2020, March 19). DARPA's gambles might have created the best hopes for stopping COVID-19. BioCentury. <a href="https://www.biocentury.com/article/304691/darpa-jump-started-technologies-behind-some-of-the-leading-covid-19-vaccine-and-antibody-hopes">https://www.biocentury.com/article/304691/darpa-jump-started-technologies-behind-some-of-the-leading-covid-19-vaccine-and-antibody-hopes</a>

Viganò, C. M. (2020, October 30). Abp. Viganò warns Trump about "Great Reset" plot to "subdue humanity", destroy freedom.

LifeSiteNews. <a href="https://www.lifesitenews.com/news/abp-vigano-war">https://www.lifesitenews.com/news/abp-vigano-war</a>
<a href="mailto:ns-trump-about-great-reset-plot-to-subdue-humanity-destroy-freedom">ns-trump-about-great-reset-plot-to-subdue-humanity-destroy-freedom</a>

Voytko, L. (2020, February 5). Bill and Melinda Gates donate \$100 million to coronavirus vaccine research and treatment. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/lisettevoytko/2020/02/05/bill-and-melinda-gates-donate-100-million-to-coronavirus-vaccine-research/#82d4de06e9e8">https://www.forbes.com/sites/lisettevoytko/2020/02/05/bill-and-melinda-gates-donate-100-million-to-coronavirus-vaccine-research/#82d4de06e9e8</a>

Wadhwa, A., Aljabbari, A., Lokras, A., Foged C., & Thakur, A. (2020). Opportunities and challenges in the delivery of mRNA-based vaccines. Pharmaceutics, 12(2), 102.

## doi: 10.3390/pharmaceutics12020102

Wallack, T. (2020, October 24). Drug company insiders are profiting handsomely from the world's desperate hope for a COVID-19 vaccine. Boston Globe. https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/10/24/metro/drug-company-insiders-are-profiting-handsomely-worlds-desperate-hope-covid-19-vaccine/

Wan, W., & Long, H. (2020, July 1). "Cries for help": Drug overdoses are soaring during the coronavirus pandemic. The Washington

Post. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/07/01/coronavirus-drug-overdose/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2020/07/01/coronavirus-drug-overdose/</a>

Wasserman, T. (2020, March 20). Why the coronavirus pandemic may fast-forward 5G adoption in the US. CNBC. <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/20/why-the-coronavirus-pandemic-may-fast-forward-5g-adoption-in-the-us.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/20/why-the-coronavirus-pandemic-may-fast-forward-5g-adoption-in-the-us.html</a>

Webb, W., & Diego, R. (2020, April 9). A killer enterprise: How one of big pharma's most corrupt companies plans to corner the Covid-19 cure market. The Last American Vagabond. <a href="https://www.thelastamericanvagabond.com/killer-enterprise-how-big-pharmas-most-corrupt-companies-plans-corner-covid-19-cure-market/">https://www.thelastamericanvagabond.com/killer-enterprise-how-big-pharmas-most-corrupt-companies-plans-corner-covid-19-cure-market/</a>

Whalen, R. C. (2020, July 7). COVID19: Picking winners & losers. The Institutional Risk Analyst. <a href="https://www.theinstitutionalriskanalyst.com/post/covid19-picking-winners-losers">https://www.theinstitutionalriskanalyst.com/post/covid19-picking-winners-losers</a>

White, J. (2020, April 27). Technocracy after COVID-19. Boston Review. <a href="https://bostonreview.net/politics/jonathan-white-technocracy-after-covid-19">https://bostonreview.net/politics/jonathan-white-technocracy-after-covid-19</a>

Wikipedia. (n.d.). "JPMorgan Chase". <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/JPMorgan Chase">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/JPMorgan Chase</a>

Wilson, C. (2020, April 15). The telecom industry is proving essential in the COVID-19 response. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/ibm/2020/04/15/the-telecom-industry-is-proving-essential-in-the-covid-19-response/#3cdb7d0917d0">https://www.forbes.com/sites/ibm/2020/04/15/the-telecom-industry-is-proving-essential-in-the-covid-19-response/#3cdb7d0917d0</a>

Wood, P. M. (2018). Technocracy: The Hard Road to World Order. Mesa, AZ: Coherent Publishing, LLC.

Wood, P. (2020, August 19). The Siamese twins of technocracy and transhumanism. Technocracy News & Trends. <a href="https://www.technocracy.news/the-siamese-twins-of-technocracy-and-transhumanism/">https://www.technocracy.news/the-siamese-twins-of-technocracy-and-transhumanism/</a>

Woolf, S. H., Chapman, D. A., Sabo, R. T., Weinberger, D.M., Hill, L., & Taylor, D. D. H. (2020). JAMA, 324(15), 1562-1564. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.19545

World Economic Forum. (n.d.). The Great Reset. <a href="https://www.weforum.org/great-reset">https://www.weforum.org/great-reset</a>

World Economic Forum. (2016, November 12). 8 predictions for the world in 2030. <a href="https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/11/8-predictions-for-the-world-in-2030/">https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/11/8-predictions-for-the-world-in-2030/</a>

World Economic Forum. (2020, October). The Future of Jobs Report

2020. <a href="http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF\_Future\_of\_Jobs\_2020.pdf">http://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF\_Future\_of\_Jobs\_2020.pdf</a>

World Health Organization. (2020a, March 11). WHO Director-General's opening remarks at the media briefing on COVID-19 — March

2020. <a href="https://www.who.int/dg/speeches/detail/who-director-gene-ral-s-opening-remarks-at-the-media-briefing-on-covid-19-11-march-2020">https://www.who.int/dg/speeches/detail/who-director-gene-ral-s-opening-remarks-at-the-media-briefing-on-covid-19-11-march-2020</a>

World Health Organization. (2020b, October 19). Draft landscape of COVID-19 candidate vaccines. Retrieved October

24, 2020

from https://www.who.int/publications/m/item/draft-landscape-o
f-covid-19-candidate-vaccines

Wuench, J. (2020, June 22). BIOMILQ could be the next major food disruptor: getting real about entrepreneurship with cofounder and CEO Michelle Egger. Forbes. <a href="https://www.forbes.com/sites/juliawuench/2020/06/22/biomilq-could-be-the-next-major-food-disruptor-getting-real-about-entrepreneurship-with-co-founder-ceo-michelle-egger/#413bfb96a7dd">https://www.forbes.com/sites/juliawuench/2020/06/22/biomilq-could-be-the-next-major-food-disruptor-getting-real-about-entrepreneurship-with-co-founder-ceo-michelle-egger/#413bfb96a7dd</a>

Yeung, J. (2020, April 12). The coronavirus pandemic could threaten global food supply, UN warns. CNN. <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/10/asia/coronavirus-food-supply-asia-intl-hnk/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2020/04/10/asia/coronavirus-food-supply-asia-intl-hnk/index.html</a>

Zhang, C., Maruggi, G., Shan, H., & Li, J. (2019). Advances in mRNA vaccines for infectious diseases. Frontiers in Immunology, 10, 594. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00594

Zhang, J., Xu, K., Zhang, S., Wang, Y., Zheng, N., Pan, G. et al. (2019). Brain-machine interface-based rat-robot behavior control. Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology, 1101: 123-147. doi: 10.1007/978-981-13-2050-7 5

# Support Children's Health Defense, Sign Up for The Defender